



This electronic thesis or dissertation has been downloaded from Explore Bristol Research, http://research-information.bristol.ac.uk

Author: Parsons, Tom A

Title:

Reducing the expression of Lap or Zydeco in Drosophila causes phenotypes similar to Alzheimer's disease

General rights

Access to the thesis is subject to the Creative Commons Attribution - NonCommercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International Public License. A copy of this may be found at https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/legalcode This license sets out your rights and the restrictions that apply to your access to the thesis so it is important you read this before proceeding.

Take down policy Some pages of this thesis may have been removed for copyright restrictions prior to having it been deposited in Explore Bristol Research. However, if you have discovered material within the thesis that you consider to be unlawful e.g. breaches of copyright (either yours or that of a third party) or any other law, including but not limited to those relating to patent, trademark, confidentiality, data protection, obscenity, defamation, libel, then please contact collections-metadata@bristol.ac.uk and include the following information in your message:

· Your contact details

Bibliographic details for the item, including a URL

An outline nature of the complaint

Your claim will be investigated and, where appropriate, the item in question will be removed from public view as soon as possible.

Reducing the expression of *Lap* or *Zydeco* in *Drosophila* causes phenotypes similar to Alzheimer's disease

By:

Thomas Parsons

A dissertation submitted to the University of Bristol in accordance with the requirements for award of the degree of Physiology and Pharmacology (MSc by Research) in the Faculty of Life Sciences.

School of Physiology, Pharmacology and Neuroscience

July 2021

Word Count:17,699

Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a neurodegenerative disorder, affecting approximately 50 million people worldwide, resulting in the progressive loss of cognition. Although there has been some progress in determining the underlying causes of the pathology, most cases are sporadic, meaning there is an urgent requirement to identify and characterise novel genes implicit in its pathogenesis. One way in which this is achieved is through Genome-Wide and Epigenome-Wide Association Studies. These studies can identity gene loci potentially linked to the disease. However, these loci tend to lie between genes or in non-coding regions of the genome and hence the findings often result in false positives. Therefore, the use of Drosophila is integral in these studies; by using Drosophila, experiments can be performed in a cost and time efficient way to screen these. Using the GAL4/UAS system, a genetic manipulation tool in Drosophila, I expressed RNAi against Drosophila orthologs of human genes highlighted from Genome-Wide and Epigenome-Wide Association Studies, reducing their expression. I then screened through these mutants using assays set up to identify AD-like behaviour in Drosophila. RNAi expression in the eye gave a reduction in the surface area, a phenotype associated with the degeneration of photoreceptors. Zyd, encoding a potassium dependent sodium/calcium exchanger, and Lap, encoding a protein involved in vesicle formation, showed promising results in this assay, and so were chosen to be further investigated. Decreasing expression of Zyd or Lap in all neurons caused a shortened lifespan and a reduction in the climbing ability of the Drosophila. Other AD-like behaviours were observed with these flies; reduced sleep and an impairment in memory. These results are consistent with the effect displayed by human AD causal genes, Tau and AB42 overexpressed in Drosophila. These results demonstrate that the reduction in both Lap and Zyd has a potential link to AD pathology.

Lay Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a disorder that causes destruction of neurons in key regions in the brain important for cognition. This is why the behaviours observed with human AD patients arise; the breakdown of these neurons results in the improper function of these brain regions. This disease affects approximately 50 million people worldwide and has a massive strain on the lives of sufferers and their families. However currently, there are no treatments for the root cause; only medication to help manage the symptoms. In order to develop effective drugs, a better understanding of the root causes of AD is required. Currently, there are two main proteins involved in the pathology of AD, Tau and Amyloid- β , found by analysing the brains of AD patients post-mortem. These proteins accumulate in the brain and cause the destruction of neurons. However, the lack of new targets for drug treatment means that research is needed into potential new proteins that may be affecting the brain throughout this disease. Recent studies looking at the human genome of AD patients have identified new genes that may be implicit in the disease. In the present study, I used a type of fruit fly, called Drosophila, and mis-expressed Drosophila genes similar to these potential disease causing genes in order to study their effects. As Drosophila only live for a relatively short period of time, the disease progression can be tracked quickly. Tau and Amyloid-β cause degeneration of the neurons in the brain and, when these proteins are expressed in flies, they cause similar AD-like behaviours (eg, impairment in memory and disruption of sleep). When reducing the expression of my two candidate genes, Lap and Zyd in Drosophila, I found these similar behavioural deficits.

Covid-19 statement

Because of the COVID-19 pandemic in early 2020, some of my work in the lab was hindered. In March 2020, during the middle of my allocated time in the lab to collect data for my thesis, I was not allowed into the lab for approximately one month. During this time, I was in the middle of ongoing experiments that were due to last for at least a few more weeks; these experiments were voided and restarted when permission was granted into the building again. The experiments included a climbing assay, in which the flies negative geotaxic response is tested every week for four weeks, and a longevity assay, where the effect of the misexpression of the gene on the fly's lifespan is determined. As I was looking at age dependent effects in these experiments, the flies had to be thrown away and the data were voided. After this period, I was given special access to the lab but this was only to maintain the Drosophila stocks in the lab, and it was specified that no experiments were allowed to be undertaken.

I did not have enough time to carry out qRT PCR experiments on each of my RNAi lines, which would have given me useful information on how much of the gene was knocked down and therefore would have allowed me to better explain the data in my discussion.

Although I was given more time in the lab once we were allowed back in, my progress was hindered. Because of the nature of working with flies, experiments cannot be immediately set up—for example, the flies need to breed. Breeding can take up to three weeks because the correct male and female genotypes need to cross, the females need to lay eggs and then the larvae need to hatch.

Finally, there was the issue of funding, I had originally budgeted to stay in Bristol doing my master's degree until July, when my tenancy at my flat was due to end. However, because of the delays, I had to stay until December to finish my experiments, incurring more living and rental costs. This was an added stress in an already very stressful period.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank to my wonderful supervisor, Dr James Hodge, for all his hard work in allowing this project to succeed (particularly throughout a pandemic). Dr Hodge taught me the basics of working with *Drosophila*, helped with the experimental methods used in this study and gave useful advice throughout the project. His continued passion for the subject is inspiring. I would also like to thank Dr Edgar Buhl for his expertise in teaching me the experimental techniques required for many of the assays used throughout my time in the lab, and for his perseverance when answering the many questions I had for him, especially with regards to statistical analysis. I would also like to thank Drs Sergio Hidalgo and Kiah Tasman for all their support and great advice. Finally, a big thanks to Dr Bangfu Zu for his help in collecting data for figure 13 with me.

Author's declaration

I declare that the work in this dissertation was carried out in accordance with the requirements of the University's Regulations and Code of Practice for Research Degree Programmes and that it has not been submitted for any other academic award. Except where indicated by specific reference in the text, the work is my own work. Work done in collaboration with, or with the assistance of, others, is indicated as such. Any views expressed in the dissertation are those of the author.

SIGNED: DATE:

Table of Contents

Abstract and Lay Abstract	2
Covid-19 Statement	3
Acknowledgements	4
Author's declaration	5
Abbreviations	8
Introduction	10
The pathology Alzheimer's disease (AD)	
The use of <i>Drosophila</i> in AD research	12
Genome wide (GWAS) and epigenome wide (EWAS) association studies	
GWAS highlights genes linked to multiple pathways of AD pathology	14
Mechanisms of AD pathology for novel genes highlighted by EWAS	19
mnb overexpression causes AD-like phenotypes in Drosophila	20
Aims	21
Methods	22
Fly stocks, genetics and husbandry	22
Eye degeneration	22
Climbing assay	24
Longevity assay	25
Sleep and activity experiments	25
Learning and memory	26
Results	28
Reducing the expression of Lap, Zyd or Siat in the Drosophila eye causes a reduction in eye surface area	28
The negative geotaxic climbing response is reduced in Drosophila paneuronally expressing RNAi for Lap a	nd Zyd
Knockdown of Lap or Zyd in all neurons causes premature death in Drosophila	
Clock neuron knockdown of AD candidate genes causes sleep disruption	
Memory deficits arise from reducing <i>Lap</i> or <i>Zyd</i> expression	
PST1 partially rescues eye degeneration, climbing impairment and sleep disruptions caused by Drosophilo overexpression	<i>ז's</i> mnb 39
Discussion	41
AD-like behaviours arise with <i>Drosophila</i> overexpression of human Tau or Aβ42	42
Lap knock-down in Drosophila causes severe phenotypes associated with AD	43
Zydeco knock-down mutants exhibited hyperactivity	

References	54
Conclusion	53
Future Directions and limitations	51
PST1 partially rescued AD-like phenotypes caused by <i>mnb</i> overexpression	49

List of tables and illustrations

Figure 1. Differential processing of amyloid precursor protein (APP)1	1
Figure 2. The GAL4/UAS system in <i>Drosophila</i> 1	12
Table 1. Summary of AD risk genes studied in these experiments, identified from GWAS, and the proteins they encode 1	15
Figure 3. The role of <i>PICALM</i> in clathrin mediated endocytosis1	16
Figure 4. The link between <i>PLCγ2, CR1</i> and AD1	18
Table 2. Summary of AD risk genes, identified from EWAS, studied in these experiments, and the proteins they encode	20
Figure 5. Individual cellular arrangement of the <i>Drosophila</i> compound eye, an ommatidium	22
Table 3. List of all experimental genotypes used in these experiments 2	23
Figure 6. Gal4 promoters used in these experiments and their expression patterns in Drosophila	<u>2</u> 4
Figure 7. Equipment used for sleep and activity experiments2	25
Figure 8. Schematic diagram showing the T-maze apparatus used for the learning and memory experiments and the protocol used for these experiments	27
Figure 9. RNAi mediated knockdown of <i>Lap, Zyd</i> or <i>Siat</i> in the developing and adult photoreceptor neurons reduced the surface area of the eye	30
Figure 10. Reducing the expression of <i>Zyd</i> or <i>Lap</i> throughout the nervous system causes a decrease in the negative geotaxic climbing response	32
Figure 11. Pan-neuronal misexpression of Lap or Zyd causes a reduction in the lifespan of Drosophila	34
Figure 12. Effects of overexpression of human AD genes <i>MAPT</i> and <i>APP</i> and misexpression of <i>Drosophila</i> orthologs of AD candidate genes on activity and sleep	36
Figure 13. MB expression of Lap RNAi and Zyd RNAi cause a reduction in Drosophila one-hour memory	38
Figure 14. The effect of different DYRK1A inhibitors on human <i>APP</i> (Aβ42), <i>MAPT</i> (Tau) and <i>Minibrain</i> (<i>mnb</i>) overexpression in <i>Drosophila</i> 4	10
Figure 15. A graph showing the percentage expression of <i>Lap</i> and <i>Zyd</i> (B) in different areas of the <i>Drosophila</i> brain.	16
Table 4. List of evidence for the implication of <i>PICALM</i> polymorphisms in the risk of AD4	17

Abbreviations

- AD Alzheimer's Disease
- AICD Amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain
- ANOVA One-way analysis of variance
- **APOE** apolipoprotein E
- **APP Amyloid precursor protein**
- APP_{sw} Swedish familial AD mutation
- β-CTF Beta C terminal fragment
- CHO Chinese hamster ovary cells
- **CNS Central Nervous System**
- CS^{w-} Canton S white -
- DAG Diacylglycerol
- DAM Drosophila activity monitor
- DIOPT Drosophila RNAi Screening Center Integrative Ortholog Prediction Tool
- DNA Deoxyribonucleic acid
- DRSC Drosophila RNAi Screening Center
- Elav embryonic lethal abnormal visual system
- EOAD Early onset Alzheimer's Disease
- **ER Endoplasmic reticulum**
- **EWAS Epigenome-wide association study**
- FAD Familial Alzheimer's Disease
- **GFP Green Fluorescent Protein**
- **GMR** Glass multiple reporter
- **GOF** Gain of function
- GWAS Genome-wide association study
- HEK Human embryonic kidney cells
- LOAD Late onset Alzheimer's Disease
- LOF Loss of function
- MAPT Microtubule-associated protein Tau

MB – Mushroom body MCH – 4-methylcyclohexanol NCOR2 - Nuclear Receptor Co-Repressor 2 **OCT – Octanol PI – Performance Index** PICALM - Phosphatidylinositol Binding Clathrin Assembly Protein PLCG – Phospholipase C gamma qRT PCR – Real-Time Quantitative Reverse Transcription Polymerase Chain Reaction **RNA** - Ribonucleic acid RNAi - Ribonucleic acid interference SAD – Sporadic Alzheimer's Disease SCAMP – Sleep and Circadian Analysis MATLAB Program SEM – Standard error of the mean SL – Small wing SNP – Single nucleotide polymorphism ST6GAL-1 – Alpha2,6-sialyltransferase **TET1 - Ten-Eleven Translocation 1** Tim – TIMLESS **UAS** – Upstream activation sequence Zyd – Zydeco

Introduction

The pathology Alzheimer's disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a neurodegenerative disorder that results in the progressive loss of cognition. It is the most prevalent form of dementia, contributing 60–70% of the World Health Organization's estimate of 50 million people affected by dementia worldwide. It is named after Dr Alois Alzheimer who first characterised the disease after examining the brain of a women who suffered from severe memory loss. He noted the presence of large aggregates and tangles in her brain. These are now known to be amyloid-beta (β) plaques and neurofibrillary tangles, respectively (4).

Most AD cases (approximately 95%) are sporadic (SAD). These have no familial genetic link and are caused by a combination of environmental factors and spontaneous gene mutations. The greatest risk of developing SAD is aging, as almost all cases are late onset (>65 years old) AD (LOAD) (5). However, there are six environmental factors: air quality, diet, exercise, gender, smoking and educational attainment, that are also associated with an increased risk of SAD (6). There is no single gene mutation that causes SAD, but one polymorphism in apolipoprotein E (*APOE*) has been found that is associated with an increased risk of developing SAD (7).

Early onset AD (EOAD) (<60 years old) accounts for approximately 5% of AD cases. Some of these cases are characterised as familial AD (FAD). FAD is the form of AD that is heritable, with every case being the result of a mutation passed down from one or both parents (7). Mutations in the amyloid- β pathway is the major cause of FAD, with mutations in amyloid precursor protein (*APP*), and presenilin 1 and presenilin 2 being the most prevalent within these cases (8). Misprocessing of *APP*, as a result of one of these mutations, causes the formation of one of the hallmarks of the disease, A β 42 (Figure 1). *APP* is cleaved by a series of secretases that determine how it is processed, but the product of this pathway differs depending on what secretases cleave the *APP*. In the non-amyloidogenic (nonharmful) pathway, *APP* is cleaved by α -secretase, followed by γ -secretase (presenilin 1 and presenilin 2 form part of this enzyme) to form the neuroprotective p3 peptide. Harmful A β peptides are formed when the first cleavage is by β -secretase, before cleavage by γ -secretase (9). A β peptides can range in length but the larger peptides (A β 42 primarily) correlate with more neurodegeneration as they are more hydrophobic and can therefore more easily form oligomeric complexes with other A β monomers (10).

There are two major pathways thought to be central to the pathogenesis of AD. These two pathways result in the deposition of insoluble protein that causes the atrophy associated with AD and forms in the entorhinal cortex, hippocampus and amygdala regions of the brain (11). These three regions (all of which are located in the temporal lobe) are areas associated with forming and processing of memory in humans (12) and hence the loss of neurons here can result in an impairment in memory. The first, amyloid- β , is described above. The other protein now widely associated with AD is encoded by the microtubule associated protein Tau (MAPT) gene. Tau becomes toxic to neurons when it is hyperphosphorylated and forms large insoluble complexes called neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs). Both A β peptides and NFTs are hallmarks of AD and are thought to combine to cause the neurodegeneration and synaptic dysfunction in AD. Histological analysis of post-mortem AD brains shows the prevalence of these proteins (11).



Figure 1. Differential processing of amyloid precursor protein (*APP*). When *APP* is first cleaved by α -secretase, followed by γ secretase, this is known as the nonamyloidogenic pathway. C83 and soluble *APP* α are formed from the first cut α -secretase makes, the second results in the formation of the protective P3 peptide and *APP* intracellular domain (AICD). The amyloidogenic pathway results in the formation of toxic Aβ isoforms due to *APP*

first being cleaved by β -secretase. This leaves the membrane bound fragment, C99, and soluble *APP* β , and C99 is subsequently cleaved by γ -secretase forming amyloid- β and AICD (10).

There is also evidence that links the immune system to AD. The immune system aids in the fight against the build-up of toxic oligomeric A β in neurons through the work of microglia. These are the main line of immune defence in the central nervous system. Through phagocytosis, microglia help in the clearance of toxic A β 42 proteins. It thought that as the body ages, the immune system weakens, and this process is subsequently dampened (13). This clearance of A β , however, can bring other problems as it can cause inflammatory responses by the cells that then secrete cytokines which can worsen the damage caused by A β (13).

The use of *Drosophila melanogaster* in AD research

The fruit fly, *Drosophila melanogaster*, has been extensively used to study AD (14) (15), as it is a cost effective animal with many genes conserved with humans, including orthologs of 75% of human disease causing genes (16). This makes *Drosophila* a convenient species to study AD risk genes. Their genome is also very easy to manipulate. One way in which this is achieved is through the GAL4/UAS system first described by Brand and Perrimon (17). Briefly, a yeast transcription factor, Gal4, is randomly inserted into the *Drosophila* genome; this is the GAL4 line. The Gal4 will sit downstream of promoter



Figure 2. The GAL4/UAS system in *Drosophila.* The UAS line from the female fly, in this example, is crossed with the GAL4 line from the male (this also works the other way around). In the heterozygote offspring, expressing both transgenes, the GAL4 protein is expressed in the specific region depending on the promoter. GAL4 can bind the UAS which initiates transcription of the gene upstream (green fluorescent protein (GFP) here) hence producing green stripes in the fly embryo shown here (3).

elements that determine where and when the Gal4 protein is produced in the fly. The other line, known as the reporter line, contains the GAL4 binding site and is termed the upstream activation sequence (UAS); this sits upstream of the transgene of interest. When the two lines are crossed, the Gal4 protein can bind UAS, activate it and initiate transcription of the gene of interest (Figure 2), Gal4 or UAS insertions alone should be wild type as there are no such genes endogenous to the fly genome.

To determine where Gal4 was inserted into the genome, the Gal4 line can be first crossed with UASgreen fluorescent protein (GFP); this allows the expression pattern of Gal4 to be visualised. Libraires of Gal4 tissue specific promoters have been characterised and collected in publicly funded stock centres (searchable via flybase.org). Therefore, flies can be selected, depending on where in *Drosophila* you want your gene to be expressed. This system permits specific targeted gene expression in *Drosophila*. GAL4 is used as a driver line for expression in a particular area of interest and the UAS allows misexpression of the gene of interest. This system can be used to mis-express an endogenous gene but can also be used to mis-express exogenous genes of interest (e.g., human MAPT (Tau) or human *APP* (Aβ42)). Using RNA interference (*RNAi*), knockdown of the expression of a gene of interest can be achieved. With *RNAi*, the gene downstream of UAS is an inverted repeat of the gene of interest.

Consequently, when UAS is activated, it causes the expression of double stranded RNA hairpins of this gene, resulting in the knockdown of RNA in the cell (18). This works well when studying gene defects, as 100% knockout (a null) will often result in extreme phenotypes that are potentially lethal when expressed. Another benefit of this system is that it can be used for specific tissue targeted gene expression as well as specific developmental stage targeted expression, both of which are useful in avoiding the confounding adverse effects seen in other models for instance knock outs or constitutively expressed mutations.

Using *Drosophila* is also much less time consuming, cheaper, and easier than creating a loss-offunction mutant in mice. Another benefit of using *Drosophila* is the ability to perform many experiments quickly because of the high fertility of the female (up to 100 eggs per female a day) and the short generation time. Generation time will vary with temperature, but at 25°C, it takes approximately 10 days. *Drosophila* only live for a relatively short time (\approx 60-70 days depending on the strain and sex (19)). This is advantageous when studying neurodegenerative disorders because disease progression is much shorter and therefore the long-term effects of these diseases can be determined more quickly.

Genome wide (GWAS) and epigenome wide (EWAS) association studies

Many GWAS for AD have been carried out to identify potential risk loci linked to the disease (20-27). These studies detect common single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in gene loci that are shared between a group of individuals with AD and not common in the group without AD. The SNP may be in a gene exon or intron or lie between two genes, making it difficult to determine which gene is associated with the disease; hence further genetic studies are required to determine which genes are linked to the disease and how. Model organism research is useful for this process. Epigenetic changes in AD have also been studied (28, 29). These are non-heritable changes in DNA sequences involving chemical changes to the DNA, including methylation or histone modification. These changes in histones can arise from addition or removal of a methyl, acetyl or phosphoryl group, and may result in changes in DNA expression through activation and inactivation of transcription, DNA damage and repair or changes in chromosome packaging (30). Epigenetic changes can arise as a result of environmental factors, such as age or diet (31). These studies are particularly important when studying AD because more than 90% of AD cases are sporadic, meaning there is no exact gene polymorphism

that is passed through generations. Instead, it is a combination of many gene defects and environmental factors over a life course that play an important role in these cases of AD (7). When analysing these gene loci found to determine potential AD risk genes there are lots of caveats to consider, for example, the SNP may sit between a number of genes or a long way away from the affected gene and hence it is not obvious which is being affected. Also, if the SNP falls in an intron compared to the exon, then this can make it harder to determine which gene is being affected. The type of mutation also needs to be considered, whether the SNP results in a LOF or GOF gene expression.

GWAS highlights genes linked to multiple pathways of AD pathology

The first four GWAS studies for AD were performed between 2009 and 2011 and identified nine different risk loci near 12 different genes; *CLU* and *CR1* (22), *PICALM* (21), *BIN1, EXOC3L2, BLOC1S3, MARK4* (23), *MS4A4, MS4A6E, CD2AP, CD33* and *EPHA1* (24). Lambert *et al* subsequently identified 11 new risk loci in their meta-analysis in 2013 (20), and three new GWAS studies were conducted between 2018 and 2019 (25-27). The GWAS association values (Table 1) from these studies indicate how likely, if the null hypothesis is accepted, the results are found by chance (32). This means that a lower value correlates to a stronger association to an AD related SNP.

By finding *Drosophila* orthologs of these genes identified by GWAS and EWAS (Table 1), their role in *Drosophila* through their misexpression can subsequently be investigated. This lays the foundation for finding their role in human AD pathogenesis as follow up studies in animals of greater brain complexity can then be performed on promising candidates. This is possible because many disease related genes are conserved between *Drosophila* and humans. Potential *Drosophila* orthologs of these genes can be determined through the *Drosophila* RNAi Screening Center Integrative Ortholog Prediction Tool (DIOPT) on FlyBase. This gives a score out of 15, depending on how similar the *Drosophila* gene is to the human gene of interest, based on an algorithm that accounts for sequence homology, phylogenetic trees and functional similarity. Genes that were picked for these studies were those that were consistently highlighted in GWAS, showed strong association values and had a strong *Drosophila* ortholog.

Human	Human protein	Fly	DIOPT	GWAS	Human	Drosophila	Amino
gene		gene	score	association	expression	expression	Acid
				(P value)			Similarity
							(%, from FlyBase)
PICALM	Phosphatidylinosi tol binding clathrin assembly protein	Lap	14	9.3*10 ⁻²⁶	Brain; endothelial cells	Highest expression in brain	51
PLC _{y2}	Phospholipase C gamma 2	SL	10	5.38*10 ⁻¹⁰	Ubiquitous	Mostly throughout development, embryo	57
SLC24A 4	NCKX4	Zydeco	7	5.5*10 ⁻⁹	All regions of the brain, aorta, lungs, and thymus	Highest expression in the CNS	56
EphA1	Eph receptor tyrosine kinase	Eph	6	1.1*10 ⁻¹³	High expression in endocrine tissues	Highest expression in the CNS	51
CR1	Complement receptor 1	Hasp	4	5.7*10 ⁻²⁴	Erythrocytes, T cells, B cells, monocytes, and granulocytes	Brain	34

Table 1. Summary of AD risk genes studied in these experiments, identified from GWAS, and the proteins they encode. Also shown is the most similar *Drosophila* ortholog to these AD risk genes and the similarity between the two genes (DIOPT score). The GWAS association value is also shown (from (20)), as well as tissue expression of the human and *Drosophila* genes, and the amino acid similarity of both genes.

PICALM is linked to synaptic dysfunction and the Aβ pathway.

A promising AD gene found in the GWAS was *PICALM* (21) (Table 1). This gene had the second strongest GWAS association for AD (9.3*10⁻²⁶) when Lambert *et al* performed their metaanalysis of GWAS hits in 2013, and has consistently been identified in GWAS studies for AD.

In humans, PICALM encodes phosphatidylinositol binding clathrin assembly protein and is involved in clathrin mediated endocytosis (Figure 3) (1). The closest *Drosophila* ortholog to *PICALM*, is like-AP180 (*Lap*), with 51%



Figure 3. The role of PICALM in clathrin mediated endocytosis. The C-terminal of PICALM can bind clathrin triskelions and adaptor proteins, such as AP2 adaptor complex, in the cytoplasm whereas the N-terminal in the plasma membrane binds to phosphatidylinositol 4,5bisphosphate (PIP2). This then allows the formation of a clathrin coating and eventually endocytosis (1).

amino acid similarity. Similar to the human gene, the *Drosophila Lap* encodes a protein involved in clathrin mediated endocytosis (33). It has a particular role at synapses, where it is expressed presynaptically and mediates the size of synaptic vesicles released, again through a clathrin dependent mechanism (34). In terms of a link to AD, there is conflicting evidence. *PICALM* is thought to mainly affect the Aβ pathway through clearance of Aβ. Aβ is cleared from the brain through the endothelium, where *PICALM* has its highest expression. The endothelium is a layer of cells that lines blood vessels in humans, these provide a barrier between the walls of the blood vessels and the lumen. *PICALM* knockdown by reducing *APP* internalisation (35), while in human cultured cells it worsened the effect of Aβ by depleting Aβ clearance (36). Studies have also been done in glial derived cells and showed that a reduction in *PICALM* expression caused a significant reduction in the harmful Aβ42 without affecting expression of the less toxic form of Aβ, Aβ40 (Figure 3) (37). It has been shown that decreasing the Aβ42/Aβ40 ratio lowers the Aβ congregation and deposition (38). Fly studies have also been performed with *Lap*, the *Drosophila* ortholog of *PICALM*. Here they showed rescue of the neurotoxicity caused by Aβ42 using *Lap* overexpression (39). In human AD patients, *PICALM* mRNA

expression is elevated in the frontal cortex but not in the temporal cortex or thalamus (40). However, other studies have found an increase in *PICALM* expression in the microvasculature associated with an AD protective allele (41). *PICALM* has also been postulated to have a role in tauopathy and synaptic dysfunction in AD (42). This evidence indicates an inconsistent role for *PICALM* in AD with both a reduction and increase in *PICALM* expression correlating with AD pathology in different models. This potentially points towards a region-specific role for this gene in AD.

PLC_{Y2} and CR1 link immune pathways to AD

Another risk locus identified through the GWAS for AD was near the gene $PLC\gamma_2$, encoding phospholipase C gamma 2. This has a range of functions as it is responsible for the hydrolysation of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) into second messenger molecules inositol 1,4,5trisphosphate (IP3) and diacylglycerol (DAG) (43). These molecules cause an increase in intracellular calcium. IP3 is released into the cytosol where it binds to its receptor (inositol trisphosphate receptor) on the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). This opens IP3-gated ion channels, allowing calcium efflux from the ER. The other second messenger, DAG, can activate protein kinase C, causing further downstream effects (44). $PLCy_2$ is ubiquitously expressed. In the brain, however, it is predominantly restricted to microglial cells, specifically in the cortex and hippocampus (43). The closest Drosophila ortholog of this gene is called small wing (SL), sharing a 57% amino acid similarity with $PLC\gamma_2$ (Table 1). In Drosophila, SL is involved in the negative regulation of insulin signalling and is implicated in cell growth (45). $PLCy_2$ dysfunction is thought to add to AD risk through the immune pathway linked to AD but the exact mechanism is not clear. It has also been shown that PLCy co-immunoprecipitated with Tau and that this complex was enzymatically active (46). The hypermorph of this gene is associated with a decreased risk of late onset AD (LOAD) (43). It was shown in human embryonic kidney 293 (HEK) cells that the P522R mutation (located in the regulatory region of $PLCy_2$) is protective against AD as it slightly increases enzymatic function (47) but the exact mechanism is yet to be determined.



Figure 4. The link between *PLC* γ_2 , *CR1* and *AD. CR1* and *PLC* γ_2 are thought to be implicated in AD through the immune pathway. *CR1* is thought to be protective against AD as its role in the complement system is thought to help in toxic Aβ42 clearance. A reduction in expression of *CR1* is therefore thought to decrease Aβ42 clearance and contribute to AD pathology. *PLC* γ_2 is thought to be linked to AD through its interaction with Tau and NFTs that this protein forms when it is hyperphosphorylated. Increased *PLC* γ_2 expression is thought to protective against AD. CR1 encoding complement receptor 1 was another gene identified in a GWAS for AD and has some sequence homology with the Drosophila gene Hasp (Hig-anchoring scaffold protein). CR1 has a DIOPT score of 3 with Hasp, which is relatively low but is still the closest *Drosophila* ortholog of this gene. Complement receptor 1 is part of the complement system in humans. The complement system is an innate immune response from the body to fight pathogens. Complement factors bind complement receptors in the plasma in specific regions when pathogens enter the body in an enzymatic cascade to fight infection (48). In Drosophila, the hasp protein is localised to

cholinergic synapses in the brain. Here it is required to recruit nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunits (49). *CR1* and the complement pathway are thought to be protective against AD as they aid with the clearance of A β plaques, and a reduction in *CR1* expression as a result of the SNP found in GWAS studies (22) reduces the clearance of A β plaques (50). This is because CR1 can bind the C3b/C4b complex which recruits and activates microglial cells to the site of the A β plaques (51). However, other studies have found that higher expression of CR1 correlated with more cognitive decline in brain tissue from the parietal lobe of AD patients (52). This could be a result of an upregulation in response to increased A β plaque concentration.

Other hits from GWAS of AD are less studied and possible mechanisms for their role in AD are yet to be investigated. The *SLC24A* gene, for example, encodes a potassium dependent sodium/calcium exchanger known as NCKX. These transporters work bidirectionally with a stoichiometry of 4Na⁺, 1Ca²⁺, K⁺ (53). NCKX genes are expressed throughout the body but NCKX4 is the member of the NCKX family that has been associated with AD and has rich expression in the brain (54). There is a *Drosophila* ortholog of these genes, *Zydeco (Zyd)* (Table 1). The protein product is a potassium dependent sodium/calcium exchanger, like the human gene. *Zyd*, however, is almost exclusively expressed in glial cells, especially cortex glia, and is thought to control the movement of calcium in membrane

microdomains here (55). So far, the only link to AD with *SLC24A* is the significant association with cognitive decline in older adults (56).

EphA1 belongs to the largest group of tyrosine kinase receptors. These receptors contribute to cell-cell contact and signalling through their membrane bound ligands, known as Ephrins. As their ligands are tethered to the membrane, the two cells containing the ligand and receptor must come together for an interaction to take place (57). This signalling has been shown to be bidirectional, meaning that on binding and activation, both the receptor and ligand on the adjacent cell can stimulate a signalling cascade in their respective cell either forwardly or backwardly (58). Eph receptors are largely found in the central nervous system and endocrine tissues in epithelial cells but are also found in endothelial cells. The SNP near this gene found in GWAS studies is associated with a reduced risk of LOAD (59) but the mechanism by which it does so has not been determined.

Mechanisms of AD pathology for novel genes highlighted by EWAS

TET1, NCOR1, NCOR2 and *ST6GAL-1* are four genes all identified to increase AD risk by EWAS (Table 2). *TET1* encodes ten eleven translocation 1, an enzyme found mostly in neurons, is involved in the demethylation of DNA and therefore is a potential epigenetic marker. TET1 levels have been found to be decreased in the hippocampus (memory centre) in aged (18 months) mice compared with young (3 months) mice. Interestingly, in the same study, reduced expression of this protein was reversed in mice that undertook voluntary exercise (60). Exercise is thought to be one of the best lifestyle choices to reduce the risk of developing AD (61). Conversely, *TET1* levels have also been shown to be significantly upregulated in the nuclear DNA of the hippocampus and parahippocampal gyrus of both preclinical AD and LOAD patients compared with controls (28).

 α -2,6-sialyltransferase is encoded by ST6GAL-1. ST6GAL-1 catalyses α 2,6-sialylation of Gal β 1,4-GlcNAc residues on N-glycans (62). It is expressed in most tissues but its highest expression is in the liver (63). Its link to AD is through the A β pathway as it has been shown to be cleaved by β -secretase, the enzyme that is responsible for forming A β . When they are co-expressed with the Swedish familial AD mutation (*APP*_{SW}), ST6GAL-1 expression was decreased (64). In a follow-on study, it was shown that β -secretase knockout mice have a severe reduction in plasma ST6GAL-1 (63). Therefore, upregulation of ST6GAL-1 could outcompete *APP* for β -secretase sites and therefore reduce the production of harmful A β . However, it was also shown that increasing the production of ST6GAL-1 increased the concentration of *APP* metabolites in wild type CHO cells (62).

NCOR2 gene encodes nuclear receptor co-repressor 2. This protein binds nuclear receptors and localises histone deacetylases to DNA to inhibit transcription and thus downregulate gene expression (65). NCOR receptors have been knocked out in mice; these transgenic mice showed a reduction in memory compared with controls (66).

Human	Human protein	Fly gene	DIOPT	Human	Drosophila	Amino
gene			score	expression	expression	Acid
						similarity
						(%, from
						(/s) fi official
						,,
TET1	Ten-eleven	TET	10	Skeletal	Highest	31
	translocation			muscle,	expression	
				thymus and	in CNS	
				ovary		
NCOR2	Nuclear	SMR	9	Ubiquitous	Highest	32
NCONZ	recentor co	SIVIN	5	Obiquitous	ovprossion	52
					in and disc	
	repressor 2				in eye disc	
ST6GAL-1	α-2,6-	SIAT	9	Ubiquitous,	Highest	55
	sialyltransferase			highest	expression	
				expression	in antenna,	
				in liver	expression	
					in brain and	
					CNS	

Table 2. Summary of AD risk genes, identified from EWAS, studied in these experiments, and the proteins they encode. Also shown is the most similar *Drosophila* ortholog to these AD risk genes and how similar the two genes are (DIOPT score), the expression of both the human and *Drosophila* genes and the amino acid similarity between the two genes.

mnb overexpression causes AD-phenotypes in Drosophila

Dual specificity tyrosine-(Y)-phosphorylation-regulated kinase 1 A (DYRK1a) is a serine-threonine protein kinase located on chromosome 21 (67). As it was found to be located in a region on chromosome 21 that is thought to be critical for the development of Down syndrome, it was identified

as a risk factor for the disease (68). Recently however, it has been shown to phosphorylate Tau (69), Tau becomes hyperphosphorylated in AD, this causes the formation of large insoluble complexes called neurofibrillary tangles, this is what is thought to cause the destruction of neurons. Although DYRK1A was not found to have a significant association in GWAS studies for AD, it was highlighted as a gene of interest because of its function in phosphorylating Tau. It was also found to have a significant risk of AD in the Japanese population (70). Down syndrome is also linked to A β , the other major protein in AD, through the amyloid cascade hypothesis. As the APP gene is found on chromosome 21, it is triplicated in Down syndrome and this is thought to increase A β deposits in the brain (71).

Drosophila have an ortholog of DYRK1a, called minibrain (*mnb*), which shares a 58% similarity to DYRK1A. Previous work with the *Drosophila* mnb demonstrated the overexpression of this gene caused AD-like phenotypes (72). When expressing this gene in the eye, it was shown to be neurotoxic, causing neurodegeneration in this area. The overexpression of *mnb* in the *Drosophila* also resulted in other phenotypes like a reduced lifespan and motor ability. As this gene has been implicated in the pathogenesis of AD, future studies should focus on whether an inhibition of this overactivity of this gene could be therapeutic in the treatment of AD as has been hypothesised here (73).

Aims

In this study, using the GAL4/UAS system in *Drosophila*, I will express *RNAi* against *Drosophila* orthologs of the AD candidate genes identified through GWAS and EWAS to knockdown their expression. Due to time constraints, in these studies, only LOF or 'knock down' mutants will be tested to determine their effects in the *Drosophila* model. These will be selected based on genes that were consistently highlighted in GWAS, showed strong association values, and genes that have a good *Drosophila* ortholog. Then, using these mutants, I will screen through assays linked to AD-like behaviours, and characterise the resulting phenotypes. The more rapid assays will be used first to screen for any AD-like phenotypes in the mutant flies. These include the eye degeneration assay, which detects any neurodegeneration in the eye, and the climbing assay, which measures the negative geotaxic response of the flies. Mutants showing AD-like phenotypes in these assays will be tested further for any changes in learning and memory, locomotor activity, and sleep and whether this mutant causes an effect on the lifespan of the *Drosophila*. Finally, I will determine whether a selection of DYRK1A inhibitors can rescue the AD phenotypes caused by *mnb* overexpression. I will then collate these data to determine a role for these genes in the pathogenesis of AD.

Methods

Fly stocks, genetics and husbandry

Fruit flies (Drosophila melanogaster) were kept at 25°C in bottles or vials containing standard Drosophila food: 0.7% agar, 1% soya flour, 8% polenta/maize, 1.8% yeast, 8% malt extract, 4% molasses, 0.8% propionic acid (for increasing egg laying) and 2.3% nipagin (antifungal). They are kept on a 12 hour:12 hour light/dark schedule to maintain their normal wake-sleep patterns. To investigate eye degeneration, the GMR-GAL4 (Bloomington stock centre line number: BL9146) (74) promoter line was used; this drives transgene expression in the developing photoreceptor neurons of the eye. The *Elav-GAL4* (BL8765) line drives the expression in all neurons and was used to investigate effects on climbing ability and lifespan of the Drosophila. The OK107-GAL4 (BL854) line drives expression in the mushroom body (MB) memory centre of Drosophila and therefore was used to investigate any effect of the AD associated mutants on learning and memory. To investigate effects on sleep and rhythmic behaviour, the transgenes were expressed in all clock neurons using *Timeless (tim) -GAL4* (Figure 3, sent from Dr. Ralf Stanewsky, University of Münster, Germany). PST1 was first dissolved in Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), all other drugs were dissolved in water, these solutions were then added to the Drosophila's warm food to give a final concentration of 100mM. Mating flies were put into bottles containing the drug food and offspring were raised on the drug food. All experimental genotypes used are listed in Table 3.

Eye degeneration assay

Like many insects, *Drosophila* has a compound eye made up of a series of ommatidia. These are bunches of 20 individual cells (Figure 5). Eight photoreceptive neurons transmit light information to the optic centres of the brain. Four cone cells form the lens, and surrounding pigment cells shared between adjacent ommatidia stop light being lost between neighbouring cells and therefore optically insulates the ommatidium (75) (Figure 5). Here I use this structure to determine whether the mutant genotype causes degeneration in the developing *Drosophila* eye (previously done here (76)).



Figure 5. Individual cellular arrangement of the *Drosophila* compound eye, an ommatidium (2).

Human gene	Drosophila gene	DIOPT score	AD Link	Type of mutant
PICALM	Lap RNAi A	14	GWAS	RNAi
PICALM	Lap RNAi B	14	GWAS	RNAi
ΡLC _{γ2}	SL RNAi	10	GWAS	RNAi
SLC24A4	Zyd RNAi A	8	GWAS	RNAi
SLC24A4	Zyd RNAi B	8	GWAS	RNAi
EphA1	Eph RNAi A	6	GWAS	RNAi
EphA1	Eph RNAi B	6	GWAS	RNAi
CR1	Hasp RNAi	4	GWAS	RNAi
Eph A1	Human Eph A1	N/A	GWAS	Human over-
				expressor
ST6GAL1/2	SIAT RNAi	11	EWAS	RNAi
NCOR1	SMR RNAi	10	EWAS	RNAi
Tet1/3	Tet RNAi	8	EWAS	RNAi
MAPT (ON4R)	MAPT	N/A	Tau Pathway	Human over-
				expressor
APP	APP	N/A	Amyloid-β pathway	Human over-
				expressor
Ephrin	Ephrin RNAi A	9	None	RNAi
Ephrin	Ephrin RNAi B	9	None	RNAi
DYRK1A	mnb	10	Association in	Overexpressor
			Japanese	
			population	

Table 3. List of all experimental genotypes used in these experiments. The table shows the human gene linkedto AD, the closest Drosophila ortholog to these genes used in these experiments, the DRSC Integrative OrthologPrediction Tool (DIOPT) score, which measures homology between the fly gene and human ortholog, where thelink to AD arises, and the type of mutant used in the experiments.

Two to five days old male *GMR-GAL4*>UAS mutant and control (GMR/+) flies were collected for each genotype. The GMR line expresses the UAS throughout development exclusively in the eye (Figure 6). They were subsequently anaesthetised using a CO₂ porous pad to avoid movement when analysing. Flies were placed under a microscope and the eyes were imaged and magnified (x8) with a Zeiss Axioplan MRm camera. The surface area of each eye was then calculated using the Zeiss Zen programme. If the mutant genotype caused any degeneration of these photoreceptors in the eye, then the compound eye structure would break down and the surface area would be reduced. A one-way ANOVA was used to test the significance of the results with a Dunnett's multiple comparisons test to compare control with experimental values. All assumptions for the statistical tests were checked and non-parametric tests were used if the assumptions were not met.

GAL4 driver	Drosophila expression	Source	
GMR	Eye (development and adulthood)	BL9146	
Elav	Pan-neuronally (development and	BL8765	
	adulthood)		
Tim	Clock neurons (development and	From Dr. Ralf Stanewsky,	
	adulthood)	University of Münster,	
		Germany	
OK107	Mushroom body (development	BL854	
	and adulthood)		

Figure 6. Gal4 promoters used in these experiments and their expression patterns in Drosophila.

Climbing assay

The climbing assay measures the negative geotaxic response or startle response of *Drosophila*. This is an innate reflex in the fly that causes them to climb upwards, opposing gravity, when they are tapped to the bottom of a vial or similar container. To model this, young, mixed sex *Elav-Gal4* flies were collected and transferred to an empty vial with a line drawn 2 cm from the top. Flies were then left to acclimatise for 15 minutes. The flies were then tapped to the bottom of the vial and the number of flies that crossed the line in 10 seconds was recorded and expressed as a percentage of all flies (77). They were then transferred to a vial of food and tested again every 10 days. For each genotype, 10 vials of flies were collected, giving a total n of 10. Experiments were performed in the afternoon, 12-3 pm, to eliminate any potential bias caused by fluctuations in circadian rhythms. A one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's multiple comparisons was used to calculate differences between the experimental groups and the wild type control.

Longevity assay

To determine whether the mutant genotypes affected lifespan, I collected 2-5 day old, mated female flies. Male flies were not used as they get stuck in the sticky layer on the top of food that forms after 3-4 days when the food gets old and is not turned over by larvae. Ten flies were transferred to a vial with standard food. Every 2-3 days, dead flies were counted as they were transferred to fresh food. Flies were kept at 25°C. Five vials per genotype were used, giving a total of n=5 for each genotype. Mantel-Cox log rank tests comparing median survival between control and tests genotypes were carried out when all flies had died and were plotted onto a Kaplan-Meier survival curve (78).

Sleep and activity experiments

Male 2-5 days old *Tim-GAL4* flies were collected in tubes (65 mm). Food was added to one side of the DAM tube and a bung was placed on top to ensure the food did not dry out. Cotton wool was placed in the opposite end so the flies could breathe but not escape the tube. The tubes were placed in a *Drosophila* Activity Monitor (DAM, TriKinetics Inc), holding 32 flies of the same genotype (Figure 7). They are then placed in an incubator at 25°C attached to a computer. The monitor emits an infrared beam through the middle of the tubes. When flies cross this line, it breaks the



Figure 7. Equipment used for sleep and activity experiments. The *Drosophila* Activity Monitor holds 32 flies and tracks their activity through an infrared beam that is shone through the centre of each individual tube. When a fly crosses this line, the beam is broken, and this is noted on the attached computer. Cotton wool is placed at one end to ensure the flies can breathe but not escape, and a silicon bung is placed over standard food on the other side of the tube to make sure it does not dry out.

beam, and the computer notes this as an activity count with respect to time and light conditions. This

provides individual raster plots for each fly in each DAM, which were formatted into 1 minute and 30 minutes bins using DAMFileScan (TriKinetics) and subsequently analysed.

To analyse sleep, flies were kept in a 12 hour:12 hour light/dark cycle (9am-9pm light, 9pm-9am dark) in the incubator. A sleep period is defined as when the fly is inactive for longer than 5 minutes (79). The sleep parameters investigated were: total activity counts throughout the day; total sleep time of the flies; average duration of each sleep episode; and the average number of sleep episodes per day. All parameters were separated into daytime and night-time. All sleep analyses were performed using Matlab and a custom script (Sleep and Circadian Analysis MATLAB Program (SCAMP)). Kruskal-Wallis tests were performed on these data, as the assumptions of the ANOVA test was not met, to determine any differences between the control and experimental groups. The raster plots of flies that died were not recorded for the analysis.

Learning and memory

Intermediate term memory, which is defined as 1 hour memory for *Drosophila*, was tested in the flies using the olfactory shock conditioning assay previously described (80). Briefly, 30-50 mixed sex flies were collected and kept at 25°C and 70% humidity for two days to allow them to acclimatise to the environment. Experiments were performed under red light because the flies cannot see and therefore, they concentrate on the odour cues. It has been shown that *Drosophila* are insensitive to red light (80) but this allows the experimenter to see and conduct the experiment.

Flies were put into a T-maze and were first exposed to one odorant paired with a small shock (1.25 second bursts of 70V and a 3.75 second break) for 1 minute. They were then given a rest for 45 seconds before being given the other odour for 1 minute without shock. After 1 hour, the flies were given a choice between arms of the T-maze containing the separate odours and allowed to distribute in the arms for 2 minutes (see Figure 8 for protocol). Avoiding the shock paired odorant meant the flies had learnt the behaviour. The number of flies on each side were counted by collecting and subsequently anaesthetising the flies on a CO₂ porous pad. The experiment was then repeated with a second set of flies that were shocked with the other odorant to avoid any odour bias and an average of the two memory scores was taken with the memory calculated using the performance index (PI) determined with the following equation:

PI = (No. of correct flies – No. of incorrect flies) / total No. of flies

Therefore, the average performance index was taken between the two pairings to give an n of 1 which consisted of ~100 flies. To ensure the flies had no preference for the odours, odours were chosen that were equally aversive to the flies. Two odorants were chosen that were slightly aversive to flies, they were prepared prior to experiments by mixing mineral oil with 3-octanol (1:1000), Aldrich) or 4- methylcyclohexanol ((MCH 1:500), Aldrich). At these concentrations, the two aversive odours were balanced or equally aversive, so neutral to the fly (i.e., the flies have no odour preference). Sensory controls were performed with octanol and MCH, whereby flies were given a choice between odour and fresh air and showed olfactory behaviour by characteristically avoiding the odour. A separate control was also performed to ensure the flies avoided the shock by presenting the flies with a shock or a fresh air tube. A one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's multiple comparisons was used to determine any significant differences between the control and experimental groups.



Figure 8. Schematic diagram showing (A) the T-maze apparatus used for the learning and memory experiments and (B) the protocol used for these experiments. Flies are put into the T-maze and allowed to rest for 90 seconds to acclimitise. For the next 60 seconds, they are exposed to odour 1 (octanol) and at the same time given a small shock. After 45 seconds of rest, they are exposed to the second odour (MCH) for a further 60 seconds. The flies are taken out of the T-maze for 1 hour. They are then put into a central chamber and exposed to both odours. They have 120 seconds to decide which side to move towards.

Results

Reducing the expression of *Lap*, *Zyd* or *Siat* in the *Drosophila* eye causes a reduction in eye surface area

The *Drosophila* compound eye consists of approximately 800 ommatidia arranged hexagonally (Figure 5). Each ommatidium is made up of around 20 cells, eight of which are photoreceptive cells that transmit light information to the optic lobes in the *Drosophila* (2). This arrangement is useful for modelling neurodegeneration because the effects that disrupt this alignment like cell death and therefore loss can be easily qualified with a light microscope from what is described as a rough (as in misalignment of regular pattern of the compound) eye phenotype (81, 82). The *GMR* driver line was used to determine the effects of misexpression of fly orthologs of the GWAS and EWAS AD candidate genes on the photoreceptors in the eye. The *GMR-GAL4* line drives expression during development exclusively in the eye and therefore if the protein produced is neurotoxic, this is expected to cause degeneration of the photoreceptor neurons, this can be detected by a reduction in the size of the eye. To quantitatively measure this rough eye phenotype, the surface area of the *Drosophila* eye can be measured. If the protein, or lack of the protein, causes degeneration of developing photoreceptor neurons in the eye, the ommatidia will be disrupted, and the reduction in overall surface area can be quantified.

The two most studied proteins in human AD are Tau and Aβ42. When overexpressed in neurons, these proteins cause AD pathology through a build-up of large insoluble aggregates, causing the cells to die. Tau is hyperphosphorylated in AD leading to the formation of neurofibrillary tangles. Amyloid precursor protein (*APP*) is misprocessed in AD, leading to the formation of harmful Aβ peptides (Aβ42). In both cases, this leads to a build-up of these toxic aggregates in neurons, causing the cells to die. These known neurotoxic and pro-degenerative proteins, Aβ42 and Tau have been shown to cause a similar neurodegeneration in the eye when overexpressed using the *GMR-GAL4* line in *Drosophila* (76, 83). Overexpression of these two genes was used in these studies as a positive control to compare the effect of new putative AD candidate genes. The AD candidate genes that I compared with these AD proteins have been identified through GWAS and EWAS studies for AD but their phenotypes in an AD model are largely unknown and therefore the mechanisms of action have been vastly underexplored. It is therefore useful to use these AD causing genes to compare with my candidate genes to quantify the severity of any AD-like phenotype caused. However, consideration must be

taken when making these comparisons, as with Aβ42 and Tau studies, I am overexpressing <u>human</u> genes in *Drosophila*, whereas the candidate genes used are endogenous *Drosophila* genes that are being mostly knockdown with unverified RNAi transgenes, making my results susceptible to false negative results. I try to mitigate this by measuring the effect of a second RNAi line when available or picking a RNAi line whose effect of expression on the target gene had been verified. In order to mitigate this, in these experiments, to confirm any phenotype that may arise from my gene knockdowns, I used two separate *RNAi* lines or pick a RNAi line whose effect of expression on the target gene had been verified. These should give different results as the level of gene expression in each line will be variable. The *RNAi* technique used also gives a 'knockdown' effect and hardly ever a 'knockout' effect, and hence gene expression will not be completely eradicated. Some *RNAi* lines that I have used in these studies have not yet been verified, therefore, to measure the levels of the gene in the different *Drosophila* lines, quantitative reverse transcription PCR (qRT PCR) should be used, however due to time constraints, I was not able to complete these experiments. This is where the expression levels of a particular target gene mRNA are quantified in reference to a wild type control. However, due to time constraints it was not possible to carry out these studies.

Results from the one-way ANOVA show a significant effect of the genotype on the surface area of the eye (($F_{19,178}$) = 20.37, P<0.001). Consistent with these previous findings, I found a significant reduction in the surface area of the eye of flies overexpressing human *MAPT* (Tau 0N4R, P<0.001) and A β 42 (P<0.001) (Figure 9). Due to alternate splicing of the RNA of the *MAPT* gene, several isoforms arise, differing in N-terminal inserts (0, 1 or 2N) and microtubule repeats (3 or 4R) (84). These two isoforms exist in the brain in an approximately 1:1 ratio however in human AD patients, this ratio is altered, and the levels of the 4R isoform increase to change the ratio to closer to 2:1 ratio. The extra microtubule repeat in the 4R isoform allows for increased Tau interaction with microtubules, the 4R isoform can also bind stronger to microtubules compared to the 3R isoform (85). These different Tau isoforms relate to different effects in *Drosophila*, with the 3R isoform causing more severe locomotor deficiencies and a reduced lifespan, whereas the 4R isoform has been correlated with worse memory and increased neurodegeneration. *GMR*>*A*842 resulted in a 37% decrease.

RNAi mediated knockdown of the closest *Drosophila* ortholog to the human AD GWAS candidate gene *PICALM* (*GMR* > *Lap RNAi A*, Figure 9A) caused a significant reduction in eye surface area compared with the wild type control (*GMR/+*, P<0.05), although this was not seen in a second separate *RNAi* line

for this gene (*GMR* > *Lap RNAi B*, P>0.05). Another AD associated GWAS candidate gene *SLC42A*, shares 55% amino acid sequence with the *Drosophila* gene *Zydeco* (*Zyd*). *RNAi* mediated knockdown of *Zyd* resulted in a reduction in the surface area of the eye with one *RNAi* line (*GMR*>*Zyd RNAi B*) but not with another (*GMR* > *Zyd RNAi A*) compared with the control (*GMR*/+). Knocking down the expression of *Siat* (*GMR* > *Siat RNAi*), an AD candidate gene highlighted through EWAS, gave a significantly smaller eye surface area than the control (P<0.05). *Siat* is the closest *Drosophila* ortholog of *ST6GAL-1*, with 55% amino acid homology. *ST6GAL-1* encodes an enzyme which catalyses α 2,6-sialylation of Gal β 1,4-GlcNAc residues on N-glycans.

Based on the reduced surface area caused by knockdown of *Lap, Zyd* or *Siat* in the eye, these were considered to be candidate genes that displayed some AD relevant phenotype in *Drosophila* which were then investigated further, using different assays that measured behaviours and lifespan reduction associated with AD. These assays are more labour intensive than the quick screen used for the fast test for degeneration of the photoreceptors in the eye. Hence these most promising candidates were chosen to test for any additional AD phenotypes.



The negative geotaxic climbing response is reduced in *Drosophila* paneuronally expressing *RNAi* for *Lap* and *Zyd*

Drosophila exhibit an innate negative geotaxis response. This is an escape reflex that occurs when *Drosophila* are knocked down to the bottom of a container, causing them to initiate a reflex response to climb upwards, against gravity. This can used as a measure to test the fly's locomotion, or startle response (86). To do this, flies are collected in a vial and subsequently tapped to the bottom after they have acclimatised. The number of flies that cross a line drawn near the top of the vial in 10 seconds is counted and expressed as a percentage of all flies. In this assay, I used the *Elav-Gal4* promoter. This drives Gal4 expression pan-neuronally throughout development and adulthood and so can be used to determine the effects of gene misexpression on climbing ability. I used the UAS/+ as an extra control. This is important when there are significant differences in an GAL4/UAS line. By showing no effect of the UAS itself, this confirms that it is the GAL4 interacting with the UAS (causing the *RNAi* in this case) that is producing the effect on the genotype, and not the result of a 'leaky' UAS line that expresses the RNAi independent of Gal4 or a insertional effect.

Results from the one-way ANOVA for this assay show a significant effect of the genotype on the performance in the climbing assay (($F_{12,107}$) = 34.03, P<0.001). Drosophila's climbing ability declines with age (87, 88), which I confirmed in my tests (Figure 10). Overexpression of human AD causal genes MAPT (Tau) and mutant APP (Aβ42) (Figure 10A) followed a similar decline in climbing performance, but their climbing performances were significantly smaller (P<0.001) across all days compared with controls (Figure 10, also shown in (76, 89)). Therefore, I tested whether the knockdown of my AD candidate genes showed a similar phenotype to the known AD causing genes. Reducing Lap expression, the Drosophila ortholog of the human gene PICALM, almost completely eradicated the Drosophila negative geotaxic response in one RNAi line on the first day tested (Elav>Lap RNAi A, Figure 10E). With this line, there was no age dependent decline, as seen with all other genotypes, as the climbing performance of these flies on day 1 was already 10%. The second RNAi line (Elav>Lap RNAi B), however, had no effect on climbing ability compared with the control (Elav/+). Pan-neuronally reducing the expression of two separate RNAi lines of the Drosophila gene Zyd (Elav>Zyd RNAi A, Elav>Zyd RNAi B, Figure 10C) demonstrated this age dependent decline in climbing ability. Similar to AD causal genes *MAPT* (Tau) and *APP* ($A\beta$ 42), their climbing performance was significantly smaller than the control on all days expect day 10, where Elav>Zyd RNAi A showed an increase from day 1 (Figure 10C). Elav>Siat RNAi also showed a reduction in the negative geotaxic response compared with



wild type on day 1 (Figure 10D, P<0.05) but this was not significantly smaller than its UAS/+ control (Figure 10E).

Figure 10. Reducing the expression of *Zyd or Lap* **throughout the nervous system causes a decrease in the negative geotaxic climbing response.** Overexpression of Tau and Aβ42 panneuronally using the *Elav* promoter resulted in a significant reduction in the fly's ability to climb on all days (A). The same was seen for *Lap RNAi A* expressed using the *Elav* promoter (B). *Elav>Zyd RNAi B* caused the reduction in the fly's negative geotaxic response on all four days. The same was seen for *Elav>Zyd RNAi* A except on day 10 (C). Reducing the expression of *Siat* throughout the nervous system had an effect only on the first day after eclosion where it reduced the fly's climbing ability (D). *Elav>Lap RNAi* line A caused a similar significant reduction in the negative geotaxis response compared with controls on both days (Day 1 (E) and 30 (F)). Reducing expression of *Zyd* in all neurons caused a significant reduction in the climbing response for *RNAi* line A and *RNAi* line B on day 0 (E) and similarly for day 30 (F). For *Elav>Siat RNAi*, there was a small reduction in the climbing response compared with *Elav/+* on day 0, but not on day 30. Bars show the average performance from 100 flies of each genotype. One-way ANOVAs were used, with Dunnett's post hoc multiple comparisons tests to determine differences between the wild type control group, the UAS control groups and the experimental groups.**P<0.01, ***P<0.001.

Knockdown of Lap or Zyd in all neurons causes premature death in Drosophila

Along with the many challenging symptoms, the neurodegeneration caused in AD ultimately results in premature death in humans. Overexpression of human mutant Tau and A β 42 are two of the known genes to cause premature death in AD and this has been replicated in a *Drosophila* model (76, 90, 91).

Using this assay, I found the same result when overexpressing A β 42 with the pan-neuronal promoter (Figure 11). *Elav*>A β 42 caused a significant reduction in the lifespan of the flies compared with the wild type (*Elav*/+), with a 70% reduction in median survival.

I also tested my AD candidate genes to determine whether misexpression caused premature death in *Drosophila*. I used *RNAi* to reduce the expression of these genes across the nervous system of the flies with the *Elav-GAL4* promoter. *Elav>Lap RNAi A* caused a significant reduction in the lifespan of the *Drosophila* compared with controls (P<0.001). Median survival was reduced by 27% from 49 days in controls to 36 days. However, this was not replicated in the second *Lap RNAi* line (*Elav>Lap RNAi B*); no difference was seen compared with the control group (*Elav/+*, Figure 11). Reducing the expression of the *Drosophila* gene *Zyd* also caused a shorter lifespan in one *RNAi* line (*Elav>Zyd RNAi B*), reducing median survival from 49 days in control flies to 39 days. I was unable to confirm this effect in the other *RNAi* line (*Elav>Zyd RNAi A*).

Clock neuron knockdown of AD candidate genes causes sleep disruption

The link between AD and sleep is bidirectional, with evidence of both sleep disruption giving an increased risk of developing AD and also being a symptom of AD. Although the majority of AD patients report sleep problems, there is conflicting evidence for the link between sleep duration and cognitive impairment in humans. Some studies found lower cognitive performance with less sleep (92) whereas others found no difference in cognitive performance in people who slept less (93). One of the toxic proteins implicit in AD, Aβ42, has been associated with sleep problems in AD. It has been reported that deprivation of sleep increases cerebrospinal fluid levels of Aβ42, and that increased sleep can reduce elevated Aβ42 levels (94). Also, an increase in Aβ42 levels in the brain causes sleep disruption, without any signs of cognitive impairment. In *Drosophila* models, it has been shown that circadian rhythms are disrupted when expressing both the two major proteins involved in the pathology of AD, Tau (96) and Aβ42 (97).



Figure 11. Pan-neuronal misexpression of *Lap* or *Zyd* causes a reduction in the lifespan of *Drosophila*. (A) Kaplan-Meier survival plot showing the effect of overexpression of mutant human *APP* (*Elav>A642*), and knockdown of *Drosophila* genes *Lap* (*Elav>Lap RNAi A* or *Elav>Lap RNAi B*), *Zyd* (*Elav>Zyd RNAi A* or *Elav>Zyd RNAi B*) and *Siat* (*Elav>Siat RNAi*) on the lifespan of *Drosophila*. (B) Results from Mantel-Cox log rank tests performed to determine significant reductions in the lifespan and median survival (days) as a result of misexpression of these genes. Pan-neuronal overexpression of human Aβ42 using the *Elav-Gal4* promoter caused a significant reduction in lifespan. Reducing the expression of *Zyd RNAi line B* or *Lap RNAi line A* using the pan-neuronal *GAL4* line, *Elav*, caused a significant reduction in the survival of the flies compared with control flies (*Elav/+*). To determine statistically significant differences between the control and experimental groups, Mantel-Cox log rank tests were performed on median survival rates. N=50 for all genotypes. *P<0.01, **P<0.01, **P<0.01.

Using *Drosophila* activity monitors (DAM), I investigated the effects of my AD candidate genes and human AD causal genes *MAPT* and *APP* on sleep and activity in *Drosophila* and characterised any sleep problems that occurred through the misexpression of these AD candidate genes in *Drosophila*. The clock cell specific promoter sequence, *Tim-Gal4*, was used for these experiments and the flies were loaded into DAMs, as described above (Figure 7). Young flies (2-3 days old) were used in these experiments as it has been shown that *Drosophila* undergo progressive disruption to sleeping rhythms and clock neuron physiology from 29 days old (98).

Results from the Kruskal-Wallis test show a significant effect of the genotype on both sleep (H (7) = 97.73, P<0.001) and activity (H (7) = 107, P<0.001). Overexpression of either mutant *APP* (A β 42) and *MAPT* (Tau) throughout the clock cells of *Drosophila* caused sleep disruption and increased locomotor activity, with *Tim>A* β 42 showing more severe phenotypes. Activity was higher during the day and night (Figure 12C, P<0.001) for these genotypes compared with the wild type (*Tim/+*). These flies also slept less during the day and night (Figure 12D, P<0.001). Similarly for *Tim>Lap RNAi A*, *Tim>Zyd RNAi A* and *Tim>Zyd RNAi B*, total activity was higher during the day and night (Figure 12D) as there is no difference in night-time sleep between these and the wild type group.

A problem reported in human AD patients is sleep fragmentation at night (99). I used the mean sleep episode duration (Figure 12E) and the number of sleep episodes (Figure 12F) to determine whether this phenotype was observed in mutant flies. Although there was no difference in total sleep duration at night with *Tim>Lap RNAi A*, these flies, along with *Tim>A642*, displayed sleep fragmentation at night. Both *Tim>A642* and *Tim>Lap RNAi A* showed a reduced in mean sleep episode duration during the night (Figure 12E), implying that the flies had shorter periods of sleep during the night. They also showed an increase in the number of sleep episodes at night compared with the wild type (*Tim/+*). This implies that instead of longer sleep periods at night, their sleep was made up of more frequent, short bursts of sleep, a phenotype associated with human AD.



Figure 12. Effects of overexpression of human AD genes *MAPT* (Tau, red) and *APP* (Aβ42, light blue) and misexpression of *Drosophila* orthologs of AD candidate genes on activity and sleep. (A) All genotypes showed a significant increase in total activity count compared with wild type (*Tim/+*) except *Tim>Lap RNAi B* and *Tim>Siat RNAi*. Of these different genotypes, all were found to have higher activity counts during the day (C) and night, except for *Tim>Tau*. (B) For sleep, all genotypes except *Tim>Lap RNAi B* and *Tim>Siat RNAi* showed a significant reduction in total sleep compared with the wild type and a significant reduction in day sleep counts (D). Only *Tim>Tau* and *Tim>A642* displayed a loss of sleep during the night. (E) Mean sleep duration was reduced during the day and night for *Tim>A642*. *Tim>Lap RNAi A* and *Tim>Zyd RNAi B* showed a reduction in sleep duration during the day only. (F) *Tim>Tau, Tim>A642* and *Tim>Zyd RNAi B* also showed an increase the number of sleep episodes during the night. n>25 for each genotype. Kruskal-Wallis tests were performed for each parameter to test for statistically significant differences. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.01.

Memory deficits arise from reducing Lap or Zyd expression

Cognitive decline (including memory loss) is the most severe and prevalent symptom of AD. In humans, the destruction of neurons in the memory centre, the hippocampus, is the hallmark pathology of the disease. To model this symptom of the disease in *Drosophila*, I used the olfactory shock conditioning assay in young flies (2-7 days old) (80). I tested the flies 1 hour after being trained to test the *Drosophila's* intermediate term memory.

This associative odour learning in *Drosophila* arises from a brain region called the mushroom body (MB) (100). The MB consists of groups of cells, Kenyon cells, that form both the calyx and lobes, the two main structures in the MB. The MB receives olfaction input via cholinergic projection neurons into the calyx (101), whereas the lobes form the output region of the MB, synapsing with output neurons and receiving information from input neurons (102-104).

For these learning and memory experiments, I used the *OK107-GAL4* line which drives expression of the UAS transgene throughout the MB of the *Drosophila*. As no more AD-like phenotypes were found from the climbing, longevity and sleep experiments with the *Siat RNAi* line, I decided not to use this line for these labour-intensive experiments. Results from the one-way ANOVA show a significant effect of the genotype on the *Drosophila's* memory (($F_{9,38}$) = 3.837, P=0.002). When overexpressing human mutant *APP* (Aβ42) in the MB of the *Drosophila*, I found a significant reduction (P<0.001) in the one hour memory of young flies, similar to previous studies with human Aβ42 (105, 106); the latter, however, found this reduction only in 10 day old and not in 5 day old flies. I then determined whether the reduction of these fly orthologs of AD candidate genes showed this characteristic AD phenotype. *OK107>Lap RNAi A* gave a similar reduction (P<0.01) in the fly's one hour memory of *OK107/+*, Figure 13A). There was also a small reduction (P<0.05) in the memory of *OK107>Zyd RNAi B* flies (Figure 13A) but this was not significantly different to their UAS controls (Figure 13B). Consistent with the findings from longevity experiments, there was no difference between the one hour memory of *OK107>Lap RNAi B* and controls.

To ensure these differences were because of a memory deficit, I performed sensory controls on each of the genotypes used in these experiments (Figure 13C). These experiments test whether the flies properly avoid the aversive odours used (octanol (OCT) and methylcyclohexanol (MCH)) and the shock given. All genotypes had an avoidance of >60% for shock, OCT and MCH.



PST1 partially rescues eye degeneration, climbing impairment and sleep disruptions caused by *Drosophila's mnb* overexpression

In order to test the effects of these different DYRK1A inhibitors on the overexpression of mnb in Drosophila, 100 µl of each drug was dissolved into 10L of fly food (described above) whilst hot and still liquid. Separate flies were then raised on the four different drug food with one set raised on normal food. We then carried out the same assays to see if these drugs had any impact on the Drosophila's performance. Results from the two-way ANOVA show a significant interaction between the genotype and the drugs used on the surface area of the eye $((F_{12,120}) = 9.964, P<0.001)$. With the eye degeneration assay (Figure 14A), the mnb over-expressor flies treated with DYR219, DYR476 and PST1 all showed an increase in surface area of the eye (towards wild type levels) compared to the same flies raised on normal food. Interestingly, using the DYR533 drug on the same *mnb* over-expressor caused a reduction in the surface area. No drug affected lifespan of the *mnb* over-expressor flies (Figure 14B). Results from the two-way ANOVA show a significant interaction between the genotype and the drugs used on the climbing ability of the flies on day 1 ($(F_{12,74}) = 1.961$, P=0.04) and on day 21 ($(F_{12,73}) = 3.988$, P<0.001). In the climbing assay, when tested on day 1 after eclosion, despite a slight increase in performance, there was no difference between any of the groups. On day 21 however, there was an increase in performance of this assay with flies treated with PST1 (Figure 14D, P<0.01). PST1 also rescued the total sleep back to approximately wild type levels in the *mnb* over-expressor flies (Figure 14E, P<0.001), and also reduced the total activity of these flies back to wild type levels in the DAM experiments (Figure 14F, P<0.001). The two-way ANOVA shows a significant interaction between the genotypes and the drugs used for the Drosophila's total sleep ((F_{12,206}) = 4.254, P<0.001) and total activity ($(F_{12,206}) = 3.187, P<0.001$). A similar effect was found using the same *mnb* over-expressor flies treated with DYR219, a reduction in total activity down to wild type levels (Figure 14F, P<0.05) and an increase in total sleep (Figure 14E, P<0.01).



Figure 14. The effect of different DYRK1A inhibitors on human *APP* (Aβ42), *MAPT* (Tau) and *Minibrain* (*mnb*) overexpression in *Drosophila*. All drugs had a significant effect on the surface area of the eye in the eye degeneration assay (A). Using DYR219, DYR476 and PST1 significantly increased the surface area of the eye of the *mnb* flies compared to control flies tested on normal food, DYR533 had the opposite effect, reducing the surface area of the eye. (B) Shows the effects of the DYRK1A inhibitors on the lifespan of *mnb* over expressor flies and (C) shows the effect of the same drugs on the climbing performance of these flies 1 day after eclosion. *mnb* over-expressor flies treated with PST1 showed an increase in climbing performance after 21 days (D), an increase in total sleep (E) and a reduction in total activity (F). *mnb* flies raised on normal food without any drug and a reduction in total activity (F). Two-way ANOVAs were used, with Dunnett's post hoc multiple comparisons tests to determine any differences between the control and experimental groups. *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001. Data for graphs B, C and D was collected alongside Dr Bangfu Zhu, University of Bristol.

Discussion

In this study, my aim was to characterise novel genes associated with AD through GWAS and EWAS using a *Drosophila* model to investigate a role for these genes in the polygenesis and pathogenesis of AD. The cause of AD is still unknown, with 95% of cases being characterised as sporadic, (7) having no familial genetic link. These cases are the result of both environmental factors, such as diet, age and sleep, and sporadic gene mutations (6). This highlights the need to identify and characterise novel genes in relation to SAD to further understand its pathogenesis.

Recently, there has been a rise in the use of *Drosophila* to study AD, and *Drosophila* have become one of the primary organisms to study AD. *Drosophila* only live for a relatively short period of time (~60-70 days) compared with other model organisms, such as mice or rats. This short lifespan is advantageous when studying AD or any neurodegenerative disorders as the progression of the disease can be studied more quickly. As well as being an inexpensive easy to use organism, *Drosophila* also share 75% of disease causing genes with humans (16), allowing confidence in the translation of the results found with *Drosophila*. With the rise of GWAS and EWAS for AD (29, 107), many novel AD candidate genes are being identified. Through these studies, a gene locus is determined and genes that lie close to these loci are highlighted. However, this does not necessarily implicate that gene because the loci found may lie between numerous genes. Another issue with these studies is that many loci are found near non-coding regions of the genome. This means that experiments need to be performed to easily determine whether there is any link between these genes and AD.

The short generation time (approximately 10 days) and lifespan (approximately 60-70 days depending on strain and sex (108)) of *Drosophila* makes them ideal for experiments like these. *Drosophila* are a powerful tool to screen novel genes quickly in assays set up to identify AD-like behaviours. As well as the wide range of inexpensive transgenes stocks readily available, the *Drosophila* genome (fully sequenced here (109) and very well annotated (flybase.com)) is relatively easy to manipulate in a number of ways. In the present study, I used the GAL4/UAS system (17) (Figure 2), to mis-express an endogenous or exogenous gene (usually attached to the UAS) in a specific targeted tissue or region.

AD-like behaviours arise with Drosophila overexpression of human Tau or Aβ42

As previously mentioned, there has been a recent surge in the use of Drosophila to model AD. In particular, there have been many advancements in studies with flies expressing the two hallmarks of the disease, Tau and Amyloid- β (reviewed here (110, 111). These models have demonstrated the practicality of this species in studying AD. When overexpressing human Tau or A β 42 in the eye, they demonstrate the neurodegeneration associated with these proteins in human AD patients (112, 113). Studies also found impaired memory in these mutant flies, a characteristic symptom of the disease. Using the olfactory-shock conditioning assay in *Drosophila*, flies overexpressed mutant Tau or Aβ42 exhibited impaired memory compared with wild-type controls (76). This study also demonstrated a shortened lifespan for these mutants. Because of the AD-like phenotypes demonstrated in previous studies with these genes, in the present study, I used these genotypes as positive controls for each of the assays. This enabled me to make comparisons with my candidate genes to determine the severity of any effect found. Consistent with previous literature, I found a significant reduction in the surface area in the eye of the flies overexpressing human Tau or human A β 42 (Figure 9). These flies also displayed a 'rough eye' phenotype when overexpressing the mutant. This is an effect observed in the Drosophila eye where the alignment of the ommatidia is disrupted due to the breakdown of the photoceptor neurons. This effect was only observed with these over-expressor flies and not in any of the RNAi lines used. This could be due to the less severe reduction of the eye surface area seen with the other experimental genes.

Expressing these proteins across the whole nervous system, the flies displayed a reduction in their climbing ability of the flies compared with controls with both Tau and Aβ42 (Figure 10A), and overexpression of human *APP* (*Elav*>*A*642) also caused a shortening of the lifespan of the flies (Figure 11). Expressing these two proteins in the clock neurons throughout development caused sleep problems (Figure 12). *TIM*>*A*642 caused a reduction in total sleep compared with the control; an increase in total activity both in the daytime and night-time. A reduction in the mean sleep episode duration at night was observed along with an increase in the number of sleep episodes at night, meaning the flies sleep for shorter, more frequent bursts during the night-time. This demonstrates a fragmented sleep phenotype in these flies, a behaviour often reported in human AD patients (99). Similarly, *TIM*>*Tau* flies displayed a reduction in sleep (Figure 12B) and increased total activity in both the day and night as well as a reduction in total sleep (96). Interestingly, a similar reduction in total sleep

was found in endogenous Tau knock-out *Drosophila* (114). Aβ42 has also been shown to be involved in the memory impairment associated with AD (115). In mice studies Aβ oligomers have been shown to inhibit hippocampal long term potentiation (115) and this is thought to be the basis of the mechanism which drives memory impairment and cognitive decline in human AD. In this study, I showed a reduction in the *Drosophila's* intermediate (1 hour) memory in flies overexpressing Aβ42 in the mushroom body, the memory centre of *Drosophila* (Figure 13). These results are important for forming the benchmark on which I base the performance of my AD candidate gene knock downs, as these were used as my positive controls in these studies. However, caution should be exercised when making comparisons of these results as the positive controls used in the *Drosophila* were overexpressed exogenous genes, conversely the novel genes I was investigating were endogenous genes knocked down in the *Drosophila*, reducing their expression.

Lap knock-down in Drosophila causes severe phenotypes associated with AD.

By matching similar phenotypes of the AD causing genes (Tau and A β 42) in these assays to my novel candidate genes identified from EWAS and GWAS, I could form the basis for characterising these genes in terms of their link to AD. One major consideration and potential limitation of my approach is that the positive controls used in this study were human genes overexpressed in the Drosophila, whereas most of the novel genes tested were knock-down of endogenous Drosophila genes, chosen based on their similarity to human AD candidate genes. Also, I was not sure if the gene was expressed normally in the Gal4 targeted cells or if RNAi was effective at knocking down the target gene; these are all likely to give false negative results. Despite this, I found many similar phenotypes when reducing expression of Lap, the closest Drosophila orthologue to human PICALM, in Drosophila to those found with overexpression of Tau and Aβ42. Like Tau and Aβ42, there was a significant reduction in the surface area of the eye of the fly on reducing Lap expression (Figure 9), a phenotype associated with degeneration of neurons in the eye throughout development. It has been reported that 33% of human AD patients have movement difficulties and general locomotion issues (116). Using the climbing assay, I found a similar effect on the locomotor behaviour of flies with reduced Lap expression. This was demonstrated by an almost complete elimination of their climbing ability, a measure of their locomotion and startle reflex. This effect was much larger than that seen using Tau or A β 42 overexpression with the same promoter (Figures 10 and 11). Inevitably, AD in humans results in premature death. This was replicated in my studies with *Drosophila Lap* knock-downs. Like the Aβ42

mutants, when using RNAi mediated knock-down of the *Lap* gene pan-neuronally, the flies had a shorter lifespan than the control (*Elav/+*). The *Lap* knock-down flies, however, had a longer median survival of 36 days, compared with 14 days with the *Elav>A642* line. I also found sleep disruptions similar to those caused by Tau and A β 42 overexpression; a reduction in overall sleep was found when mis-expressing *Lap* in all clock neurons. Sleep disruption is a major symptom in human AD. In particular, sleep fragmentation is a commonly reported symptom, resulting in an increase in the number and durations of awakenings at night (117). Here I modelled this symptom using two different measures, mean sleep duration and the number of sleep episodes. *TIM>Lap RNAi A* and *TIM>A642* flies showed this sleep fragmentation at night, with a decrease in sleep episode length (mean sleep duration) and an increase in the number of sleep episodes at night compared with my control. This could be the reason for the reduced sleep observed with these flies, as they have shorter, more frequent bursts of sleep.

Interestingly, with these flies, I saw an increase in the activity in experiments using *Drosophila* activity monitors, but there was almost complete abolition of the negative geotaxis response of these flies, a separate measure of locomotion (testing the flies' ability to climb up a vial). These findings suggest that *Lap* could play an integral role in the mechanism of this reflex as their ability to move upwards is hindered but their movement sideways along the DAM tube is not diminished, and in fact this activity is enhanced. However, there is no evidence in the current literature that supports *Lap* involvement in the *Drosophila* negative geotaxis response.

The characteristic phenotype in AD is loss of memory. In the present study, I modelled this symptom using the olfactory-shock conditioning assay (80) and reduced the expression of my candidate genes in the *Drosophila* memory centre, the mushroom body. I used the *OK107-Gal4* promoter line. Reducing the expression of one of my *Lap* RNAi lines (A) caused a significant reduction in the performance in the olfactory-shock conditioning assay compared with control flies. This result translates to impairment of the memory of these flies compared with controls. For most of the genes tested, I used two separate RNAi lines; this is usually done to confirm any phenotype that is found in one. However, all of these positive AD-like phenotypes observed using *Lap* were only found in one RNAi line. *Lap RNAi B* did not give any phenotype in any assay used and consistently gave results not different to the control flies (Gal4/+). One reason for this could be that the RNAi was not working and hence the levels of *Lap* in the second RNAi line were wildtype levels. Due to time constraints, it was not possible to carry out qRT PCR studies to determine the levels of gene expression in each *RNAi* line.

My findings support the theory that it is the reduction in expression of Lap/PICALM and therefore a loss of function mutation that is linked with the increased risk of AD. The predominant research implicates *PICALM* to AD through the A β pathway. The current literature on this, however, is conflicting (Table 4). Differing evidence emerges with the overexpression or knock-down studies performed with this gene depending on the organism or cell type used. For example, in human cultured cells, there depleted clearance of A β following the knock down of *PICALM* (36). In contrast, in mice, there was a reduction in Aβ following the knock-down of *PICALM* as internalisation of APP was reduced (35). There also seems to be differences in race that can affect the predisposition to AD, with different single nucleotide polymorphisms in PICALM (118-120). For example, one study showed only a small proportion of LOAD that PICALM polymorphisms contribute to in the Han Chinese population (making up 92% of the Chinese population) compared with other populations (119). The conflicting evidence with this gene may be attributed to the region of its expression. For example, in human glial derived H4 cells, the reduction in *PICALM* resulted in the reduction of both harmful β-CTF and secreted APP β , suggesting that a reduced level of *PICALM* in glial cells is protective against AD (121). However, reducing PICALM expression in human endothelium cells (where PICALM has its highest expression (40)) was found to be detrimental in AD. The study showed the importance of *PICALM* in A β clearance through clathrin mediated internalisation by demonstrating that a reduction in *PICALM* consequently reduced A β clearance (36). This result was reversed by treatment with *PICALM*.

Another potential cause of the conflicting results with this gene could be that different SNPs found near the *PICALM* gene could result in different effects on its expression. Rs3851179, for example, is an SNP found near the *PICALM* gene and has been shown to be protective against AD. This allele increases *PICALM* expression and enhances A β clearance when expressed in human endothelial cells (36).

Using the single cell analysis platform, SCope (122), the expression of *Lap* within *Drosophila* clusters was calculated, these results demonstrate the widespread expression of this protein (Figure 15A), especially in the Kenyon cell clusters. Kenyon cells are situated in the mushroom body, the learning centre of the *Drosophila*. My results suggest that a reduction in Lap/PICALM expression contributes to AD pathology, however, studies using a *Lap* over-expressor would need to be done to confirm this result. Studies should be carried out to see if testing this over-expressor alone in the various assays increases performance compared with wild type (the opposite effect of the knock down mutants). Furthermore, it would be useful to determine if co-expression studies with this and Tau or Aβ42

overexpression showed rescue of the phenotypes caused by these proteins. To identify possible mechanisms of action of *Lap*, further studies could be performed co-expressing the RNAi with Aβ42 or





Tau to see the change in effects compared with expression alone. If the resulting phenotypes are not different, it could indicate a possible overlap of the mechanisms of the genes and may explain their hindered performance in these assays. Also, due to the potential region specific effects of this gene, it would be interesting to determine the effects of knocking down the expression of *Lap* in the glia, similar to work in this study (35).

Over-expression		<u>Reducec</u>	Expression	Human observation		
Organism /	Effect	Organism /	Effect	Type of patient	Effect	
Cell type		Cell type				
Fly	Rescued Aβ42-caused neurotoxicity (39)	Mice	\downarrow Aβ by \downarrow APP internalisation (35)	Post-mortem human brains with frontotemporal lobar degeneration	Reduction in PICALM found in these brains (124)	
iPSC- derived human astrocytes	↑ PICALM reversed APOE4- induced endocytic defects (125)	Human cultured cells	Depleted Aβ clearance (36)	Human AD patients	↑ PICALM expression in blood of human AD patients (123)	
		Glial derived cells	↓ in β-C- terminal fragment and APPβ (121)	Human AD patients	↑ in microvasculature PICALM associated with AD-protective allele (41)	
		Mice	Decreasing PICALM expression acceleration Tau pathology (124)	Human AD patients	PICALM 个 in frontal cortex (40)	
				Human Parkinson's patients	↑ PICALM found to give a decreased risk of cognitive impairment (126)	

Table 4. List of evidence for the involvement of *PICALM* in AD.

Zydeco knock-down mutants exhibited hyperactivity

The role of Zydeco or its human orthologue, SLC24A, in AD is less studied. Unlike experiments with *Lap*, both RNAi lines used for *Zyd* displayed some AD-like phenotypes. *Drosophila Zyd* mutants caused a significant reduction in the surface area of the eye. This phenotype could be due to the destruction or degeneration of the photoreceptors in the eye as the result of a reduction expression of *Zyd* here. Reducing the expression of *Zyd* resulted in an impairment in the negative geotaxis response of the flies (Figure 10). *Zyd RNAi B* showed a similar age dependent decline in climbing ability similar to the wildtype, however the performance on each day was significantly reduced (Figure 10C). *Elav>Zyd RNAi A*, however, did not show an age dependent decline until day 20, where their climbing ability was reduced to 22%. Although these flies displayed a reduction in climbing ability, they were notably hyperactive. However, this activity was around the bottom on the vial when they were tapped down and so this may have contributed to the poor climbing scores. Locomotor issues is a problem reported in one third of AD patients (116), but this is also a symptom of many other disorders. One line of the *Zyd* mutants (*Zyd RNAi B*) also showed a reduction in the median survival of the *Drosophila* by 10 days compared with control flies (Figure 11), and so reduced the lifespan of these flies.

These flies were hyperactive. Although this is a phenotype previously found with AD causal genes Tau and Aβ42, AD patients mobility often declines quicker than those not suffering with the disease (127). These mutants also displayed sleep problems. Like the phenotype caused by overexpression of AD causal genes, *Zyd* mutants displayed a reduction in total sleep (Figure 12A and 12B, respectively). Consistent with observations in the climbing assay, both of these mutants caused hyperactivity in the sleep experiments. I also found memory impairment when expressing *Zyd RNAi B* with the mushroom body promoter OK107 using the *Drosophila* olfactory-shock conditioning memory assay (Figure 13).

Zydeco encodes a potassium dependent sodium/calcium exchanger. Its highest expression is in the glia of the *Drosophila*. Here it is thought to help manage neuronal excitability, particularly within the cortex glia (128), but the mechanism has yet to be established. Previous work with *Zyd* knock-down flies demonstrated a predisposition to seizure-like activity (55) when exposed to certain external stress, a phenotype I observed when using these flies in the climbing assay. This could explain the poor performance of these flies in this assay; instead of an impaired negative geotaxic response, the banging at the bottom of the vial could have induced seizure activity. The seizure-like activity observed with these mutants is thought to be the result of the dysregulation of cortex glial excitability, through enhanced basal Ca²⁺ levels (128). Epilepsy and seizures are linked to AD. It has been found that AD

patients have a 10 times higher risk of developing epilepsy (129); this is particularly troubling for these people as it can result in worsening of other symptoms of AD, such as cognitive decline (130). Seizures seem to be more likely to occur in the earlier stages of AD and in people with EOAD (131). There is also evidence to suggest that this relationship is bidirectional, with research suggesting that older epilepsy patients are more likely to develop dementia (132). The principle finding in these *Zyd* mutants was the hyperactivity displayed in the DAM activity experiments and climbing assay. This suggests that this gene may not be directly involved in the pathogenesis of AD, but its reduced expression may contribute to some severe symptoms connected to the disease, such as seizures. Although I did not investigate the mechanism of action, previous research with this mutant suggests this could be due to dysregulation of glial excitability, possibly resulting in the destruction of these cells through hyperexcitability.

Drosophila Zyd protein was predominantly expressed in glial clusters, with some expression elsewhere in the photoreceptors and clock neurones (Figure 15B). As this gene seems to be primarily localised in the glial clusters in the *Drosophila*, determining the effects of knocking down its expression should be investigated, to see whether this exacerbates the phenotypes expressed in its neurons or gives different results. I found more severe phenotypes with one of the two RNAi lines used. *Zyd RNAi* B consistently displayed a stronger effect compared with the wild-type. This is probably due to RNAi not working as efficiently in this line but to determine expression levels of both lines, qRT PCR experiments should be carried out.

PST1 partially rescued AD-like phenotypes caused by mnb overexpression

Results from the drug studies carried out with the *mnb* over-expressor indicated some promise of their effectiveness in rescuing disease phenotypes caused by the mutant flies. PST1 demonstrated the most effective recovery of wild-type phenotypes of all the DYRK1A inhibiters tested. Using this drug, the surface area of the *Drosophila* eye was significantly larger than without the drug (Figure 14A), indicating a reduction in the neurodegeneration caused by the mutant. When testing the negative geotaxis response of these flies on the PST1 drug, their performance in the climbing assay was enhanced only on day 21 (Figure 14D). There were also promising results with this drug in the sleep and activity studies. I found that the reversal of the reduced sleep caused by the *mnb* over-expressor exceeded the level of the wild type (Figure 14E), and there was a reduction in the hyperactivity caused

(Figure 14F). Although this was not confirmed by looking at the day and night figures separately, it suggests that the flies treated with PST1 had a reduction in their activity at night and were therefore sleeping better. Two other DYRK1A inhibitors also increased the surface area of the flies overexpressing mnb, DYR219 and DYR476. These drugs did not affect the performance in the climbing assay or have any effect on the lifespan of the flies. DYR 219 however did reverse the AD-like behaviours in the DAM experiments, by increasing the amount of sleep, and reducing the activity of these flies towards wild-type levels (Figure 14E). DYR533 did not have any effect on the overexpressed mnb fly's behaviour except that it caused a reduction in the surface area of the eye compared with the mnb overexpressed flies eating normal food. These results suggest that PST1 would be an ideal candidate to investigate in higher animal models, but there are factors to consider. All of the drugs used were at the same relatively high concentration, to correctly determine the effects on the overexpressed *mnb* flies. A range of concentrations of drugs should retested in the different assays to look at the impact on performance. One issue with these experiments is that although the concentration of drug added to food can be controlled, it is difficult to determine how much food the flies eat, and therefore how much of the drug is in their system. There is also a potential issue if the drug makes the food unpalatable; however, if this was the case a lower median survival would be expected, and this was not seen for any of the drugs used. One further study could be to determine the effect of the drugs on the interaction of *mnb* and Tau co-expression. As DYRK1A phosphorylates Tau, and overexpression of this may lead to hyperphosphorylation, determining the effects of the DYRK1A inhibitors in this system would better reflect in vivo conditions.

Despite strong trends in the data, there were no significant changes in the performance of the Tau or Aβ42 over-expressor flies following treatment with any of the DYRK1A inhibitors. Although these drugs don't directly work on either of these proteins, there has been recent evidence to suggest an interaction between them. As stated earlier, it was found that DYRK1A phosphorylates tau. In AD, tau becomes hyperphosphorylated and therefore you would expect an inhibition of this phosphorylation with the drugs used to have some effect on the mutant. This could be explained by the concentrations of the drugs used, more experiments, with differing concentrations of the drugs would have to be carried out in order to determine whether an effect would be seen with the over-expressed tau mutants.

Future directions and limitations

My results demonstrate a success in using *Drosophila* to better understand novel genes that may be implicit in the pathogenesis of AD. Using the assays demonstrated here shows a quick, cheap, and reliable method for identifying potential new disease-causing genes in humans. More work can be done with these mutants, however, to better determine their role in the pathogenesis of AD. For example, except for one, all of the novel mutants that were tested in these studies were knock-down mutants performed using RNAi. This was done because of time constraints, I decided to test the effects of LOF of the candidate genes of interest. However, many SNPs result in a GOF mutation, and this could explain the negative results from some of the genes in the assays. Another possible cause of false negatives results is that the genes may not be expressed in the region where I reduced expression for each of the assays. For example, although there is some expression in neurons, Zyd is predominantly expressed in glial cells and therefore using RNAi in this region would probably give a larger effect than using the *Elav-Gal4* promoter, expressing in just neurons. Also, some genes may have region specific effects, and despite being expressed in these regions, reducing their expression may not have an effect in one area but play a more important role in another. Also, the RNAi can have off target effects on other genes, this highlights the requirement to confirm any phenotype found with two different RNAi lines for each genotype.

To further investigate the mechanism by which these genes cause their effects, co-expression studies could be carried out with AD causal genes, such as Tau and Aβ42, and the performance of these mutants could be compared with the single knock-down genes to see if the phenotype is stronger. If there is no change in the effect, this could indicate that the two proteins may work by a similar mechanism to cause the defect. Because of the phenotypes found with *Lap* and *Zyd* knock-down in *Drosophila*, it would then be interesting to use an over-expressor line for my candidate genes in these assays to see if this has an effect on their performance. Further, co-expression experiments with these over-expressors and Tau or Aβ42 would be useful to try to replicate previous studies (39) that rescued the phenotypes caused. Circadian analysis would also give further useful information. After acclimatisation to a light-dark cycle, the flies are kept for a further five days in the incubator in constant darkness. This shows how intact the circadian rhythm of the fly is and how well it can persist without external light cues. These studies were due to be carried out with my mutant flies after the sleep experiments, however the majority of the flies became too sick after the first five days in the incubator and hence the N of these results was too small and variable to analysis.

Before the start of these experiments, gRT PCR experiments should be performed on each of the different experimental lines. This would allow exclusion of the RNAi not working as a potential cause for no effects seen with a genotype. Furthermore, knowing the expression levels in different RNAi lines could also help determine why you may be getting more of an effect with one line. One assumption made in the present study was to further test only the genotypes that gave a phenotype in the eye degeneration assay. This assay is quick and so it is easy to screen different genotypes in this experiment. Although this seems to be a good indicator for genes that give more AD-like phenotypes, confirmation that the gene is not necessary for the development of the eye is needed first; this could lead to false positive results as the gene knock-down effect would not be due to the neurodegenerative effect associated with AD, but rather a developmental defect. Also, the expression of the gene needs to be considered before the start of these studies. If this gene is not expressed in the developing eye, no effect will be observed. Another problem with this assumption is that it can lead to false negative results; because the gene knock-down in the eye does not cause neurodegeneration does not mean it will not cause other AD-like phenotypes in other assays. What also needs to be considered is that the proteins being compared (in Drosophila and humans) only have an approximately 50% amino acid similarity to each other. Although these Drosophila genes chosen for the study were the most similar orthologs, the genes could have different functions in the two species and so could dampen the translation of the results.

AD is a neurodegenerative disorder; this means that the disease worsens as it progresses. In AD, for the majority of sAD cases, patients are symptomatic after about 60 years of age. In the present study, I expressed my candidate proteins throughout development and for the whole of the fly's lifespan. However, to properly model this disease, these proteins should be mis-expressed in the adult aged brain to reflect when these proteins are causing their effect in human AD patients. Another benefit of conducting the studies in this way is that the possibility that the effect seen is not a result of the experimental gene impairing the development of a particular brain region can be eliminated. As the gene is not mis-expressed throughout development, it allows the proper formation of that region and therefore confirms that the phenotype must be a result of misexpression on the neurons and not an improperly formed structure. However, accumulation of Tau and amyloid- β has been found to manifest 20 years before the onset of symptoms of the disease (133), and so this should also be considered when performing these studies. This method of modelling AD in flies has drawbacks because in many of the assays used in this study, the flies display an age dependent decline in performance (Figure 10A for example). This makes it difficult to distinguish between the effects of age

versus the effect of the genotype. However, looking at differences in age dependent decline could solve this problem; if a certain genotype accelerates this age dependent decline, then this effect could be compared.

Conclusion

These studies show that *Drosophila* can be used successfully to study the pathogenesis of AD. In particular, this study highlights the advantage of using this organism to quickly screen novel genes that may be linked to AD, identified through GWAS and EWAS, for example. There are, however, limitations to using *Drosophila* in studying this disease; for example, the difficulty in modelling more complex symptoms of the disease, such as cognitive impairment. This limitation highlights the need to use animals of greater brain complexity in any studies that follow-up on these results. Another consideration for further experiments is the need to reflect disease progression more accurately. Because AD is a neurodegenerative disorder, usually developing after 60 years of age, a system in which the flies are tested in old age would better represent the disease state in humans. There are difficulties when using this system, however, because in most of the assays used, there tends to be an age dependent decline in performance. Gene expression needs to take account of fluctuations in gene levels throughout adulthood across different regions of the *Drosophila*. These fluctuations could mask the true effect of the gene knock-down.

This study gives promising preliminary evidence for the potential role of both *Zyd* (*SLC24A* in humans) and *Lap* (*PICALM*) in the pathogenesis of AD and highlights the need to further investigate these two genes in relation to AD.

References

1. Xu W, Tan L, Yu JT. The Role of PICALM in Alzheimer's Disease. Mol Neurobiol. 2015;52(1):399-413.

2. Kumar JP. Building an ommatidium one cell at a time. Dev Dyn. 2012;241(1):136-49.

3. Duffy JB. GAL4 system in Drosophila: A fly geneticist's Swiss army knife. Genesis. 2002;34(1-2):1-15.

4. Hippius H, Neundörfer G. The discovery of Alzheimer's disease. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 2003;5(1):101-8.

5. Isik AT. Late onset Alzheimer's disease in older people. Clin Interv Aging. 2010;5:307-11.

6. Killin LOJ, Starr JM, Shiue IJ, Russ TC. Environmental risk factors for dementia: a systematic review. BMC Geriatr. 2016;16(1):175-.

7. Bekris LM, Yu CE, Bird TD, Tsuang DW. Genetics of Alzheimer disease. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 2010;23(4):213-27.

8. Selkoe DJ. Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy. Physiol Rev. 2001;81(2):741-66.

9. Vassar R. BACE1: the beta-secretase enzyme in Alzheimer's disease. J Mol Neurosci. 2004;23(1-2):105-14.

10. Cole SL, Vassar R. The Alzheimer's disease β -secretase enzyme, BACE1. Molecular Neurodegeneration. 2007;2(1):22.

11. Perl DP. Neuropathology of Alzheimer's disease. Mt Sinai J Med. 2010;77(1):32-42.

12. Thompson RF, Kim JJ. Memory systems in the brain and localization of a memory. Proceedings of the national academy of sciences. 1996;93(24):13438-44.

13. Sutherland K LT, Cao C. Alzheimer's Disease and the Immune System. SOJ Neurol. 2015;2(1):1-11.

14. Tsuda L, Lim YM. Alzheimer's Disease Model System Using Drosophila. In: Yamaguchi M, editor. Drosophila Models for Human Diseases. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology. 1076. Singapore: Springer-Verlag Singapore Pte Ltd; 2018. p. 25-40.

15. Bolus H, Crocker K, Boekhoff-Falk G, Chtarbanova S. Modeling Neurodegenerative Disorders in Drosophila melanogaster. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(9).

16. Bier E. Drosophila, the golden bug, emerges as a tool for human genetics. Nat Rev Genet. 2005;6(1):9-23.

17. Brand AH, Perrimon N. Targeted gene expression as a means of altering cell fates and generating dominant phenotypes. Development. 1993;118(2):401-15.

18. Blake AJ, Finger DS, Hardy VL, Ables ET. RNAi-Based Techniques for the Analysis of Gene Function in Drosophila Germline Stem Cells. Methods Mol Biol. 2017;1622:161-84.

19. Ziehm M, Piper MD, Thornton JM. Analysing variation in Drosophila aging across independent experimental studies: a meta-analysis of survival data. Aging Cell. 2013;12(5):917-22.

20. Lambert JC, Ibrahim-Verbaas CA, Harold D, Naj AC, Sims R, Bellenguez C, et al. Meta-analysis of 74,046 individuals identifies 11 new susceptibility loci for Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet. 2013;45(12):1452-8.

21. Harold D, Abraham R, Hollingworth P, Sims R, Gerrish A, Hamshere ML, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies variants at CLU and PICALM associated with Alzheimer's disease. Nature Genet. 2009;41(10):1088-93.

22. Lambert JC, Heath S, Even G, Campion D, Sleegers K, Hiltunen M, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies variants at CLU and CR1 associated with Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet. 2009;41(10):1094-9.

23. Seshadri S, Fitzpatrick AL, Ikram MA, DeStefano AL, Gudnason V, Boada M, et al. Genome-wide analysis of genetic loci associated with Alzheimer disease. Jama. 2010;303(18):1832-40.

24. Naj AC, Jun G, Beecham GW, Wang LS, Vardarajan BN, Buros J, et al. Common variants at MS4A4/MS4A6E, CD2AP, CD33 and EPHA1 are associated with late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet. 2011;43(5):436-41.

25. Marioni RE, Harris SE, Zhang Q, McRae AF, Hagenaars SP, Hill WD, et al. GWAS on family history of Alzheimer's disease. Translational Psychiatry. 2018;8(1):99.

26. Jansen IE, Savage JE, Watanabe K, Bryois J, Williams DM, Steinberg S, et al. Genome-wide meta-analysis identifies new loci and functional pathways influencing Alzheimer's disease risk. Nature Genet. 2019;51(3):404-13.

27. Kunkle BW, Grenier-Boley B, Sims R, Bis JC, Damotte V, Naj AC, et al. Author Correction: Genetic meta-analysis of diagnosed Alzheimer's disease identifies new risk loci and implicates Abeta, tau, immunity and lipid processing. Nat Genet. 2019;51(9):1423-4.

28. Bradley-Whitman MA, Lovell MA. Epigenetic changes in the progression of Alzheimer's disease. Mech Ageing Dev. 2013;134(10):486-95.

29. Lunnon K, Mill J. Epigenetic studies in Alzheimer's disease: current findings, caveats, and considerations for future studies. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 2013;162b(8):789-99.

30. Liu X, Jiao B, Shen L. The Epigenetics of Alzheimer's Disease: Factors and Therapeutic Implications. Front Genet. 2018;9:579.

31. Coppieters N, Dragunow M. Epigenetics in Alzheimer's disease: a focus on DNA modifications. Curr Pharm Des. 2011;17(31):3398-412.

32. Zhang Y. On the Use of P-Values in Genome Wide Disease Association Mapping. J Biom Biostat. 2016;7:297.

33. Vanlandingham PA, Barmchi MP, Royer S, Green R, Bao H, Reist N, et al. AP180 couples protein retrieval to clathrin-mediated endocytosis of synaptic vesicles. Traffic. 2014;15(4):433-50.

34. Zhang B, Koh YH, Beckstead RB, Budnik V, Ganetzky B, Bellen HJ. Synaptic vesicle size and number are regulated by a clathrin adaptor protein required for endocytosis. Neuron. 1998;21(6):1465-75.

35. Xiao Q, Gil SC, Yan P, Wang Y, Han S, Gonzales E, et al. Role of phosphatidylinositol clathrin assembly lymphoid-myeloid leukemia (PICALM) in intracellular amyloid precursor protein (APP) processing and amyloid plaque pathogenesis. J Biol Chem. 2012;287(25):21279-89.

36. Zhao Z, Sagare AP, Ma Q, Halliday MR, Kong P, Kisler K, et al. Central role for PICALM in amyloid-β blood-brain barrier transcytosis and clearance. Nat Neurosci. 2015;18(7):978-87.

37. Thomas RS, Henson A, Gerrish A, Jones L, Williams J, Kidd EJ. Decreasing the expression of PICALM reduces endocytosis and the activity of β -secretase: implications for Alzheimer's disease. BMC Neurosci. 2016;17(1):50.

38. Golde T, McGowan E. Abeta40 inhibits amyloid deposition in vivo. J Neurosci. 2007.

39. Yu Y, Niccoli T, Ren Z, Woodling NS, Aleyakpo B, Szabadkai G, et al. PICALM rescues glutamatergic neurotransmission, behavioural function and survival in a Drosophila model of Aβ42 toxicity. Hum Mol Genet. 2020;29(14):2420-34.

40. Baig S, Joseph SA, Tayler H, Abraham R, Owen MJ, Williams J, et al. Distribution and expression of picalm in Alzheimer disease. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2010;69(10):1071-7.

41. Parikh I, Fardo DW, Estus S. Genetics of PICALM expression and Alzheimer's disease. PLoS One. 2014;9(3):e91242.

42. Zeng FF, Liu J, He H, Gao XP, Liao MQ, Yu XX, et al. Association of PICALM gene polymorphisms with Alzheimer's disease: Evidence from an updated meta-analysis. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2019.

43. Sims R, van der Lee SJ, Naj AC, Bellenguez C, Badarinarayan N, Jakobsdottir J, et al. Rare coding variants in PLCG2, ABI3, and TREM2 implicate microglial-mediated innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. Nature Genet. 2017;49(9):1373-+.

44. Yang YR, Kang DS, Lee C, Seok H, Follo MY, Cocco L, et al. Primary phospholipase C and brain disorders. Adv Biol Regul. 2016;61:80-5.

45. Murillo-Maldonado JM, Zeineddine FB, Stock R, Thackeray J, Riesgo-Escovar JR. Insulin receptor-mediated signaling via phospholipase C-gamma regulates growth and differentiation in Drosophila. PLoS One. 2011;6(11):e28067.

46. Jenkins SM, Johnson GV. Tau complexes with phospholipase C-gamma in situ. Neuroreport. 1998;9(1):67-71.

47. Magno L, Lessard CB, Martins M, Lang V, Cruz P, Asi Y, et al. Alzheimer's disease phospholipase C-gamma-2 (PLCG2) protective variant is a functional hypermorph. Alzheimers Res Ther. 2019;11:11.

48. Merle NS, Church SE, Fremeaux-Bacchi V, Roumenina LT. Complement System Part I -Molecular Mechanisms of Activation and Regulation. Front Immunol. 2015;6:262.

49. Nakayama M, Suzuki E, Tsunoda S, Hama C. The Matrix Proteins Hasp and Hig Exhibit Segregated Distribution within Synaptic Clefts and Play Distinct Roles in Synaptogenesis. J Neurosci. 2016;36(2):590-606.

50. Morgan BP. Complement in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Semin Immunopathol. 2018;40(1):113-24.

51. Misra A, Chakrabarti SS, Gambhir IS. New genetic players in late-onset Alzheimer's disease: Findings of genome-wide association studies. Indian J Med Res. 2018;148(2):135-44.

52. Karch CM, Jeng AT, Nowotny P, Cady J, Cruchaga C, Goate AM. Expression of Novel Alzheimer's Disease Risk Genes in Control and Alzheimer's Disease Brains. PLoS One. 2012;7(11):9.

53. Schnetkamp PP. The SLC24 Na+/Ca2+-K+ exchanger family: vision and beyond. Pflugers Arch. 2004;447(5):683-8.

54. Li XF, Kraev AS, Lytton J. Molecular cloning of a fourth member of the potassium-dependent sodium-calcium exchanger gene family, NCKX4. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(50):48410-7.

55. Melom JE, Littleton JT. Mutation of a NCKX Eliminates Glial Microdomain Calcium Oscillations and Enhances Seizure Susceptibility. J Neurosci. 2013;33(3):1169-78.

56. Nettiksimmons J, Tranah G, Evans DS, Yokoyama JS, Yaffe K. Gene-based aggregate SNP associations between candidate AD genes and cognitive decline. Age (Dordr). 2016;38(2):41.

57. Yamazaki T, Masuda J, Omori T, Usui R, Akiyama H, Maru Y. EphA1 interacts with integrinlinked kinase and regulates cell morphology and motility. Journal of Cell Science. 2009;122(2):243-55.

58. Holland SJ, Gale NW, Mbamalu G, Yancopoulos GD, Henkemeyer M, Pawson T. Bidirectional signalling through the EPH-family receptor Nuk and its transmembrane ligands. Nature. 1996;383(6602):722-5.

59. Karch CM, Goate AM. Alzheimer's disease risk genes and mechanisms of disease pathogenesis. Biol Psychiatry. 2015;77(1):43-51.

60. Jessop P, Toledo-Rodriguez M. Hippocampal TET1 and TET2 Expression and DNA Hydroxymethylation Are Affected by Physical Exercise in Aged Mice. Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology. 2018;6(45).

61. Lin T-W, Tsai S-F, Kuo Y-M. Physical exercise enhances neuroplasticity and delays Alzheimer's disease. Brain Plasticity. 2018;4(1):95-110.

62. Nakagawa K, Kitazume S, Oka R, Maruyama K, Saido TC, Sato Y, et al. Sialylation enhances the secretion of neurotoxic amyloid-beta peptides. J Neurochem. 2006;96(4):924-33.

63. Kitazume S, Nakagawa K, Oka R, Tachida Y, Ogawa K, Luo Y, et al. In vivo cleavage of alpha2,6sialyltransferase by Alzheimer beta-secretase. J Biol Chem. 2005;280(9):8589-95.

64. Kitazume S, Tachida Y, Oka R, Shirotani K, Saido TC, Hashimoto Y. Alzheimer's beta-secretase, beta-site amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme, is responsible for cleavage secretion of a Golgi-resident sialyltransferase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(24):13554-9.

65. Hörlein AJ, Näär AM, Heinzel T, Torchia J, Gloss B, Kurokawa R, et al. Ligand-independent repression by the thyroid hormone receptor mediated by a nuclear receptor co-repressor. Nature. 1995;377(6548):397-404.

66. Zhou W, He Y, Rehman AU, Kong Y, Hong S, Ding G, et al. Loss of function of NCOR1 and NCOR2 impairs memory through a novel GABAergic hypothalamus-CA3 projection. Nat Neurosci. 2019;22(2):205-17.

67. Willsey HR, Xu Y, Everitt A, Dea J, Exner CRT, Willsey AJ, et al. The neurodevelopmental disorder risk gene DYRK1A is required for ciliogenesis and control of brain size in Xenopus embryos. Development. 2020;147(21).

68. van Bon BWM, Coe BP, Bernier R, Green C, Gerdts J, Witherspoon K, et al. Disruptive de novo mutations of DYRK1A lead to a syndromic form of autism and ID. Molecular psychiatry. 2016;21(1):126-32.

69. Ryoo S-R, Jeong HK, Radnaabazar C, Yoo J-J, Cho H-J, Lee H-W, et al. DYRK1A-mediated Hyperphosphorylation of Tau. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2007;282(48):34850-7.

70. Kimura R, Kamino K, Yamamoto M, Nuripa A, Kida T, Kazui H, et al. The DYRK1A gene, encoded in chromosome 21 Down syndrome critical region, bridges between β-amyloid production and tau phosphorylation in Alzheimer disease. Human molecular genetics. 2007;16(1):15-23.

71. Castro P, Zaman S, Holland A. Alzheimer's disease in people with Down's syndrome: the prospects for and the challenges of developing preventative treatments. Journal of neurology. 2017;264(4):804-13.

72. Lowe SA, Usowicz MM, Hodge JJL. Neuronal overexpression of Alzheimer's disease and Down's syndrome associated DYRK1A/minibrain gene alters motor decline, neurodegeneration and synaptic plasticity in Drosophila. Neurobiology of disease. 2019;125:107-14.

73. Stotani S, Giordanetto F, Medda F. DYRK1A inhibition as potential treatment for Alzheimer's disease. Future medicinal chemistry. 2016;8(6):681-96.

74. Li WZ, Li SL, Zheng HY, Zhang SP, Xue L. A broad expression profile of the GMR-GAL4 driver in Drosophila melanogaster. Genet Mol Res. 2012;11(3):1997-2002.

75. Waddington CH, Perry MM. The ultra-structure of the developing eye of <i>Drosophila</i>. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B Biological Sciences. 1960;153(951):155-78.

76. Higham JP, Malik BR, Buhl E, Dawson JM, Ogier AS, Lunnon K, et al. Alzheimer's Disease Associated Genes Ankyrin and Tau Cause Shortened Lifespan and Memory Loss in Drosophila. Front Cell Neurosci. 2019;13:260.

77. Ali YO, Escala W, Ruan K, Zhai RG. Assaying locomotor, learning, and memory deficits in Drosophila models of neurodegeneration. J Vis Exp. 2011(49).

78. Goel MK, Khanna P, Kishore J. Understanding survival analysis: Kaplan-Meier estimate. International journal of Ayurveda research. 2010;1(4):274.

79. Shaw PJ, Cirelli C, Greenspan RJ, Tononi G. Correlates of Sleep and Waking in Drosophila melanogaster. Science. 2000;287(5459):1834.

80. Tully T, Quinn WG. Classical conditioning and retention in normal and mutant Drosophila melanogaster. J Comp Physiol A. 1985;157(2):263-77.

81. Warrick JM, Paulson HL, Gray-Board GL, Bui QT, Fischbeck KH, Pittman RN, et al. Expanded polyglutamine protein forms nuclear inclusions and causes neural degeneration in Drosophila. Cell. 1998;93(6):939-49.

82. Ambegaokar SS, Jackson GR. Interaction between eye pigment genes and tau-induced neurodegeneration in Drosophila melanogaster. Genetics. 2010;186(1):435-42.

83. Iijima-Ando K, Iijima K. Transgenic Drosophila models of Alzheimer's disease and tauopathies. Brain Struct Funct. 2010;214(2-3):245-62.

84. Goedert M, Spillantini MG, Jakes R, Rutherford D, Crowther RA. Multiple isoforms of human microtubule-associated protein tau: sequences and localization in neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease. Neuron. 1989;3(4):519-26.

85. Chen S, Townsend K, Goldberg TE, Davies P, Conejero-Goldberg C. MAPT isoforms: differential transcriptional profiles related to 3R and 4R splice variants. Journal of Alzheimer's Disease. 2010;22(4):1313-29.

86. Madabattula ST, Strautman JC, Bysice AM, O'Sullivan JA, Androschuk A, Rosenfelt C, et al. Quantitative Analysis of Climbing Defects in a Drosophila Model of Neurodegenerative Disorders. J Vis Exp. 2015(100):e52741.

87. Arking R, Wells RA. Genetic alteration of normal aging processes is responsible for extended longevity in Drosophila. Dev Genet. 1990;11(2):141-8.

88. Minois N, Khazaeli AA, Curtsinger JW. Locomotor activity as a function of age and life span in Drosophila melanogaster overexpressing hsp70. Experimental Gerontology. 2001;36(7):1137-53.

89. Chen K-F, Crowther DC. Functional genomics in Drosophila models of human disease. Briefings in Functional Genomics. 2012;11(5):405-15.

90. Wu Z, Du Y, Xue H, Wu Y, Zhou B. Aluminum induces neurodegeneration and its toxicity arises from increased iron accumulation and reactive oxygen species (ROS) production. Neurobiology of Aging. 2012;33(1):199.e1-.e12.

91. Lang M, Wang L, Fan Q, Xiao G, Wang X, Zhong Y, et al. Genetic inhibition of solute-linked carrier 39 family transporter 1 ameliorates aβ pathology in a Drosophila model of Alzheimer's disease. PLoS Genet. 2012;8(4):e1002683.

92. Xu L, Jiang CQ, Lam TH, Liu B, Jin YL, Zhu T, et al. Short or Long Sleep Duration Is Associated with Memory Impairment in Older Chinese: the Guangzhou Biobank Cohort Study. Sleep. 2011;34(5):575-80.

93. FAUBEL R, LÓPEZ-GARCÍA E, GUALLAR-CASTILLÓN P, GRACIANI A, BANEGAS JR, RODRÍGUEZ-ARTALEJO F. Usual sleep duration and cognitive function in older adults in Spain. Journal of Sleep Research. 2009;18(4):427-35.

94. Ju Y-ES, Lucey BP, Holtzman DM. Sleep and Alzheimer disease pathology—a bidirectional relationship. Nature Reviews Neurology. 2014;10(2):115-9.

95. Brown BM, Rainey-Smith SR, Bucks RS, Weinborn M, Martins RN. Exploring the bi-directional relationship between sleep and beta-amyloid. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2016;29(6):397-401.

96. Buhl E, Higham JP, Hodge JJL. Alzheimer's disease-associated tau alters Drosophila circadian activity, sleep and clock neuron electrophysiology. Neurobiology of Disease. 2019;130.

97. Chen K-F, Possidente B, Lomas DA, Crowther DC. The central molecular clock is robust in the face of behavioural arrhythmia in a Drosophila model of Alzheimer's disease. Disease models & mechanisms. 2014;7(4):445-58.

98. Curran JA, Buhl E, Tsaneva-Atanasova K, Hodge JJL. Age-dependent changes in clock neuron structural plasticity and excitability are associated with a decrease in circadian output behavior and sleep. Neurobiology of Aging. 2019;77:158-68.

99. Lim AS, Kowgier M, Yu L, Buchman AS, Bennett DA. Sleep Fragmentation and the Risk of Incident Alzheimer's Disease and Cognitive Decline in Older Persons. Sleep. 2013;36(7):1027-32.
100. Heisenberg M, Borst A, Wagner S, Byers D. Drosophila Mushroom Body Mutants are Deficient in Olfactory Learning. Journal of Neurogenetics. 1985;2(1):1-30. 101. Stocker RF, Lienhard MC, Borst A, Fischbach KF. Neuronal architecture of the antennal lobe in Drosophila melanogaster. Cell and Tissue Research. 1990;262(1):9-34.

102. Heisenberg M. What do the mushroom bodies do for the insect brain? an introduction. Learn Mem. 1998;5(1-2):1-10.

103. Takemura S-y, Aso Y, Hige T, Wong A, Lu Z, Xu CS, et al. A connectome of a learning and memory center in the adult Drosophila brain. eLife. 2017;6:e26975.

104. Aso Y, Hattori D, Yu Y, Johnston RM, Iyer NA, Ngo T-TB, et al. The neuronal architecture of the mushroom body provides a logic for associative learning. eLife. 2014;3:e04577.

105. Chiang H-C, Wang L, Xie Z, Yau A, Zhong Y. PI3 kinase signaling is involved in Abeta-induced memory loss in Drosophila. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010;107(15):7060-5.

106. lijima K, Chiang H-C, Hearn SA, Hakker I, Gatt A, Shenton C, et al. Abeta42 mutants with different aggregation profiles induce distinct pathologies in Drosophila. PLoS One. 2008;3(2):e1703-e.
107. Kunkle BW, Grenier-Boley B, Sims R, Bis JC, Damotte V, Naj AC, et al. Genetic meta-analysis of diagnosed Alzheimer's disease identifies new risk loci and implicates Aβ, tau, immunity and lipid processing. Nature Genet. 2019;51(3):414-30.

108. Ziehm M, Piper MD, Thornton JM. Analysing variation in Drosophila aging across independent experimental studies: a meta-analysis of survival data. Aging Cell. 2013;12(5):917-22.

109. Adams MD, Celniker SE, Holt RA, Evans CA, Gocayne JD, Amanatides PG, et al. The genome sequence of Drosophila melanogaster. Science. 2000;287(5461):2185-95.

110. Cowan CM, Sealey MA, Quraishe S, Targett M-T, Marcellus K, Allan D, et al. Modelling Tauopathies in <i>Drosophila</i>: Insights from the Fruit Fly. International Journal of Alzheimer’s Disease. 2011;2011:598157.

111. Iijima K, Ando K. Drosophila Models of Alzheimer's Amyloidosis: The Challenge of Dissecting the Complex Mechanisms of Toxicity of Amyloid-β 42. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD. 2009;15:523-40.

112. Malmanche N, Dourlen P, Gistelinck M, Demiautte F, Link N, Dupont C, et al. Developmental Expression of 4-Repeat-Tau Induces Neuronal Aneuploidy in Drosophila Tauopathy Models. Sci Rep. 2017;7:40764-.

113. Cao W, Song HJ, Gangi T, Kelkar A, Antani I, Garza D, et al. Identification of novel genes that modify phenotypes induced by Alzheimer's beta-amyloid overexpression in Drosophila. Genetics. 2008;178(3):1457-71.

114. Arnes M, Alaniz ME, Karam CS, Cho JD, Lopez G, Javitch JA, et al. Role of Tau Protein in Remodeling of Circadian Neuronal Circuits and Sleep. Front Aging Neurosci. 2019;11:320.

115. Xia W. Brain amyloid β protein and memory disruption in Alzheimer's disease. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2010;6:605-11.

116. Adeosun S, Hou X, Zheng B, Paul I, Irwin R, Brinton R, et al. Motor deficits in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & Dementia. 2012;8:P670-P1.

117. Eva H-Y, Mercedes A, Eulogio G-N, Jose LC. Disturbed Sleep Patterns in Elders with Mild Cognitive Impairment: The Role of Memory Decline and ApoE ε 4 Genotype. Current Alzheimer Research. 2012;9(3):290-7.

118. Mitsumori R, Sakaguchi K, Shigemizu D, Mori T, Akiyama S, Ozaki K, et al. Lower DNA methylation levels in CpG island shores of CR1, CLU, and PICALM in the blood of Japanese Alzheimer's disease patients. PLoS One. 2020;15(9):e0239196.

119. Jiang T, Yu J-T, Tan M-S, Wang H-F, Wang Y-L, Zhu X-C, et al. Genetic variation in PICALM and Alzheimer's disease risk in Han Chinese. Neurobiology of Aging. 2014;35(4):934.e1-.e3.

120. Masri I, Salami A, El Shamieh S, Bissar-Tadmouri N. rs3851179G>A in PICALM is Protective Against Alzheimer's Disease in Five Different Countries Surrounding the Mediterranean. Curr Aging Sci. 2020;13(2):162-8. 121. Thomas RS, Henson A, Gerrish A, Jones L, Williams J, Kidd EJ. Decreasing the expression of PICALM reduces endocytosis and the activity of beta-secretase: implications for Alzheimer's disease. BMC Neurosci. 2016;17:17.

122. Davie K, Janssens J, Koldere D, De Waegeneer M, Pech U, Kreft Ł, et al. A single-cell transcriptome atlas of the aging Drosophila brain. Cell. 2018;174(4):982-98.

123. Kumon H, Yoshino Y, Funahashi Y, Mori H, Ueno M, Ozaki Y, et al. PICALM mRNA Expression in the Blood of Patients with Neurodegenerative Diseases and Geriatric Depression. J Alzheimers Dis. 2021;79(3):1055-62.

124. Ando K, De Decker R, Vergara C, Yilmaz Z, Mansour S, Suain V, et al. Picalm reduction exacerbates tau pathology in a murine tauopathy model. Acta Neuropathol. 2020;139(4):773-89.

125. Narayan P, Sienski G, Bonner JM, Lin YT, Seo J, Baru V, et al. PICALM Rescues Endocytic Defects Caused by the Alzheimer's Disease Risk Factor APOE4. Cell Rep. 2020;33(1):108224.

126. Periñán MT, Macías-García D, Labrador-Espinosa M, Jesús S, Buiza-Rueda D, Adarmes-Gómez AD, et al. Association of PICALM with Cognitive Impairment in Parkinson's Disease. Mov Disord. 2021;36(1):118-23.

127. Tolea MI, Morris JC, Galvin JE. Trajectory of mobility decline by type of dementia. Alzheimer disease and associated disorders. 2016;30(1):60.

128. Weiss S, Melom JE, Ormerod KG, Zhang YV, Littleton JT. Glial Ca(2+)signaling links endocytosis to K(+) buffering around neuronal somas to regulate excitability. eLife. 2019;8.

129. Pandis D, Scarmeas N. Seizures in Alzheimer disease: clinical and epidemiological data. Epilepsy Curr. 2012;12(5):184-7.

130. Hommet C, Mondon K, Camus V, De Toffol B, Constans T. Epilepsy and dementia in the elderly. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2008;25(4):293-300.

131. Spencer D. Seizures and epileptiform activity in early Alzheimer disease: how hard should we be looking? Epilepsy Curr. 2014;14(2):73-5.

132. Sen A, Capelli V, Husain M. Cognition and dementia in older patients with epilepsy. Brain. 2018;141(6):1592-608.

133. Hof PR, Glannakopoulos P, Bouras C. The neuropathological changes associated with normal brain aging. Histol Histopathol. 1996;11(4):1075-88.